

**DIGGING DEEPER:
THE HUMAN RIGHTS IMPACTS OF COAL IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH**

Dejusticia and Business and Human Rights Resource Centre

Edited by
Krizna Gomez and Gregory Regaignon

November 2015

<http://www.coalinthesouth.org>

EDITORS: Krizna Gomez
Center for Law, Justice and Society (Dejusticia)

Gregory Regaignon
Business and Human Rights Resource Centre

RESEARCHERS:
Nadeem AbdelGawad
Camila Bustos
Krizna Gomez
Farah Ismail
Emily Kaufman
Harpreet Kaur
Michael Lasonczyk
Nokukhanya Mncwabe
Gregory Regaignon
Amanda Romero

COVER AND LAY OUT DESIGN: César Andrés Rodríguez

This document is available at www.coalinesouth.org.

Creative Commons Attribution, Non-Commercial, Share-Alike License 2.5

November 2015

The **Center for Law, Justice and Society (Dejusticia)** is a Colombia-based NGO working on strengthening the rule of law and promoting human rights in Colombia and across the Global South. We are a think/do tank, an organization that produces rigorous research that can contribute to action for social change. We also carry out direct advocacy through campaigns, litigation, education and capacity-building. Through our work, we foster more democratic legal cultures, and we promote the use of the law as a tool for social transformation. www.dejusticia.org

The **Business and Human Rights Resource Centre** is an independent non-profit organization with offices in London and New York and 14 regional researchers based in Brazil, Colombia, Hong Kong, India, Kenya, Japan, Jordan, Myanmar, Mexico, Senegal, South Africa, UK, Ukraine and USA. We draw global attention to the human rights impacts (positive and negative) of companies in their region, seek responses from companies when civil society raises concerns, and establish close contacts with grassroots NGOs, local businesspeople and others. www.business-humanrights.org

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the Society, Work and Development Institute (SWOP) at the University of Witwatersrand for assisting our research work in South Africa.

We express our gratitude to Johanna Rocha, Rosa Peña, Diego Melo, Dora Lucy Arias, Danilo Urrea, Rogelio Ustate, Francisco Ramirez, Pedro Loperena, Isabel Bottoms, Ragia Elgerzawy, Ahmed El Droubi, Sarah Rifaat, Samson Mokoena, Matthews Hlabane, Tracy-Lynn Humby, May Hermanus, Kally Forrest, Victor Munnik, Jacklyn Cock, Sylvia Kamanja, Robyn Hugo and Marthán Theart for sharing their views and expertise on the coal industry in the different countries where we did our research.

Finally, we are deeply grateful to Victor Munnik, Jacklyn Cock, David Kaimowitz, Sylvia Kamanja, Robyn Hugo, Catherine Horsfield, Marthán Theart, Teboho Sebogodi, Nicole Löser, Tracy-Lynn Humby, Diego Melo, Keith Slack, Ahmed El Droubi, Claret Vargas, Diana Rodriguez Franco, and César Rodríguez Garavito for their time and effort in reviewing the draft of the report.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	5
I. INTRODUCTION	8
II. WHY A HUMAN RIGHTS APPROACH	9
III. WHY A GLOBAL SOUTH APPROACH	10
IV. CASE STUDIES: COLOMBIA, INDIA, SOUTH AFRICA AND EGYPT	12
A. COLOMBIA	13
B. INDIA.....	17
C. SOUTH AFRICA.....	22
D. EGYPT	28
V. SIX MAIN FINDINGS	30
VI. CONCLUSION: NO, COAL IS NOT DYING	36
VII. RECOMMENDATIONS	37

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Coal was at the heart of the first Industrial Revolution in Europe and North America. Today, in much of the Western world, it seems like an anachronism, a fuel from a dirtier time, when workers' black lung and soot-coated growing cities were accepted as the cost of progress.

Today, despite sluggish growth in coal consumption among developed countries and strong advocacy for transitioning away from coal around the upcoming Paris climate change negotiations, coal production and use have yet to decline globally.¹ Much of this has to do with increasing production and demand in the Global South.

This report highlights three key themes:

A. Coal is increasingly a Global South industry.

With coal production declining or being phased out in much of North America and Europe, and even beginning to fall in the world's largest producer and consumer, China, the future of coal will be decided in the Global South. In countries like Colombia, India and South Africa, production has increased in recent years despite falling prices. Among non-coal producing countries, Egypt has shifted from banning coal imports without special authorization to becoming an increasingly important coal importer. To be sure, this trend is not purely driven by internal demand. In many cases it reflects investment by companies from European, North American and Asian countries in coal mining and coal-fired energy technology, often fueled by coal exports from richer countries, and often with support from multilateral financial institutions. These Global South countries are embarking on these massive expansions without full consideration of the costs of these impacts on health, lost productivity, the environment, and local poverty as coal displaces other productive activities. As a result, it is impossible to know whether coal's net benefit is what its proponents claim – or if it in fact has a net positive socioeconomic impact.

B. Coal is a human rights issue.

The countries increasing coal production and consumption do so for the sake of development – of their domestic industries and their economy, of energy to reach more of their population more consistently and without blackouts. However, in many cases this development comes at the expense of the human rights of the people most vulnerable to the impacts of coal. In these cases, these countries are violating their own duties and commitments to protect their people's human rights.

C. Accountability is missing.

Human rights violations caused by the coal industry, and other actors that support it such as security personnel and government officials, are rarely prosecuted, nor are victims able to obtain civil remedies in most cases. Even if they are, decisions often take decades to be implemented (or never are), fines and damages imposed do not sufficiently remedy the losses, and those held responsible are typically only low-ranking officials or contractors, but rarely if ever individuals with decision-making authority, or the companies that give orders.

Moreover, where companies and governments have sought to address coal's impacts – whether in the context of increasing coal investments or in dealing with the aftermath of closing mines and

power plants – the measures to compensate affected workers and communities are often piecemeal, top-down, and too late: a clinic here, some bare-bones housing for a displaced community there, some desultory improvements to working conditions. These measures very rarely start with long-term and holistic planning or human rights impact assessments, which would include asking workers how they are affected and communities what would compensate them adequately for their losses. If coal has benefits for overall economic development as great as its proponents claim, it should be straightforward to transfer some of the net benefits in amounts sufficient to provide remedy for those most harmed by the development of coal mining and energy. However, because these victims often lack any power or influence, they rarely receive anything approaching adequate remedies.

This research focuses on four country case studies—Colombia, India, South Africa and Egypt—because of their geographical representation, and the diversity of their profiles in terms of coal production and consumption. Colombia, India and South Africa are three of the top coal producers in the world, but while Colombia exports almost all its coal, India and South Africa use most of the coal that they produce internally. Egypt has negligible coal reserves but has recently opened its doors to coal use in its industries. The different political conditions and social groups that are most vulnerable to violations in each of these countries illustrate the range of impacts that coal can have amid a range of contexts – but also reveal common trends.

Through these case studies, focused on the realities of the coal industry and its impacts on actual human lives, this study reaches six main findings:

1. **Coal is *not* cheap.**
2. **Coal aggravates poverty locally – and may have little positive net economic effect nationally.**
3. **The coal industry in the Global South is being fuelled by both the South and the North.**
4. **Human rights violations around the coal industry thrive in contexts of weak and/or repressive governance.**
5. **Corporate social responsibility is not enough. Accountability is essential.**
6. **A just transition from coal is crucial. A green economy alone is not the answer.**

In Colombia, already the world's fifth-largest exporter of coal, the government estimates that coal production will increase by 50% by 2019. This study highlights how coal-led development is an instance of the “resource curse”,² wherein a single, mineral-based industry crowds out other sectors and prevents the creation of a diversified economy. Coal mining has displaced indigenous peoples, farmers, and Afro-descendant communities, sometimes forcibly depriving them of land that is essential to both their livelihoods and their cultural identity, as they are pushed onto ever-smaller parcels. It has also exacerbated the already fragile situation of water scarcity in the largest arid region of Colombia where many of these communities are located.

India, the third-largest coal producer in the world, is relying on it to fuel its massive industrial expansion. As in Colombia, tribal peoples who are concentrated in the coal belt states of Odisha, Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand are frequently displaced – with their consent often fabricated, coerced, or simply never sought. Even where their homes and lands are not outright taken, indigenous and other rural peoples often face devastating pollution of their land and the rivers they rely on for drinking water, agriculture, and subsistence fishing. In addition to large mines operated by major

companies, thousands of small-scale mines dot Jharkhand, with 100,000 children reportedly working in dangerous “rat hole” mines. The poverty in these regions combined with weakly regulated company practices leads to disasters such as the death of 14 locals who were scavenging coal from a dangerous open dump pile maintained by a company in Odisha when it collapsed in 2013.

South Africa faces both shortfalls to meet the domestic energy demand of its huge mining sector, and increasing demand for coal-fired power from its African neighbors. Its own energy sector concentrates production in one region of Mpumalanga province, where studies have shown that coal is responsible for thousands of deaths from respiratory and cardiovascular disease, as well as elevated incidence of cancer, fetal development problems, and other illnesses. The communities who live nearby consist mostly of black South Africans, who are the most economically marginalized group in the country. They frequently live without electricity, even though it is produced next to them. Traditional societal structures in many of the affected communities have also excluded women in important decision-making, with coal companies reinforcing such structures through payments to traditional male leaders. Coal mining also drains scarce water resources from neighboring communities, and leaves behind toxic run-off known as “acid mine drainage” that can poison groundwater for decades or centuries after a mine closes.

In Egypt, the government has taken steps to reverse long-standing bans on coal use and imports, ousting a Minister of Environment who opposed increased reliance on coal over concerns about its impacts on health and livelihoods. Since May 2013, the government has refused to provide figures about current and planned increases in coal imports and use, or whether or how it is monitoring or enforcing the environmental obligations of cement and other companies that were granted the permission to use coal. It is making decisions to open Egypt to coal with essentially no civil society participation, amid a generalized increase in suppression of freedom of expression and protest.

Across the industry in the Global South, many workers suffer illnesses – and, along with other human rights defenders, have been killed, unjustly imprisoned or threatened for trying to organize to protect their rights. The violations of human rights are specific to each country. Yet human rights violations, taken as a whole, seem to be common to the coal industry across the Global South. Thus, the coal industry, governments that are about to make commitments at the Paris Conference of Parties (COP), and other stakeholders must understand the questions of coal’s impacts, and its future, as a matter of rights and remedies, not issues that can be addressed with only numerical targets, technical fixes and voluntary charity by companies.

I. INTRODUCTION

“End of coal.”³

“Coal is a dead man walking.”⁴

These and similar headlines have been circulating for the past year in the mass media, business news, and in economics and environmental circles around the globe. The last one, uttered by the head of asset management at Deutsche Bank, supposedly points to the “structural decline of coal”⁵. This trend line is perhaps surprising given that five years ago, coal was at \$120 a ton and rising. Now, the price has dropped below \$60.⁶

In 2012, there were 1,200 coal-fired power plants proposed globally, spread across 59 countries,⁷ but many of them have not been built or have not begun operating, and a recent report states that more coal plants are currently being cancelled than built.⁸ Many coal companies, particularly in the US and Australia, are filing for bankruptcy.⁹ The divestment movement has gained ground, with pension funds, banks, universities, churches and others dropping coal companies from their investment portfolios.¹⁰ China, the world's biggest consumer of coal, has pledged to peak its carbon emissions by 2030.¹¹ The EU as well has pledged to reduce its emissions by 40% from 1990 levels.¹² The recently launched US Clean Power Plan, the first national limits on carbon emissions from power plants, will likely cause the retirement of many US coal plants and prevent new construction.¹³ With the Paris Conference of Parties (COP) only a week away, the world is riding a wave of hope that states will sign a strong agreement to cap carbon emissions, to which coal is the largest contributor. These signs point to a “beginning of the end” for coal.¹⁴

But while coal may be declining in North America and Europe, that is not the case in the Global South. India, the second biggest consumer of coal after China, is planning to double its coal output by 2020; the state-run Coal India, which claims to be the largest public coal company in the world, grew its output by 32 million tons for 2014/2015—its biggest volume rise in its four-decade existence.¹⁵ South Africa, which uses coal for 77% of its energy consumption¹⁶ and is the fifth largest coal producer globally, is building two mega coal-fired power plants that will be among the largest in the world. Colombia, the fifth largest exporter of coal in the world,¹⁷ has increased its production by 10% in 2015. Egypt, a country with barely any coal reserves, is on its way to embracing coal in its industries. Finally, China has recently been found to not only have underreported its coal use by as much as 17%¹⁸, but has been planning to build 50 coal-to-gas plants—a process that uses more coal than a regular coal power plant.¹⁹ It is no surprise then that globally, financing for coal has not decreased—in 2014, it was at \$144 billion, only a billion less than in 2013. If coal is indeed on its way out in some parts of the world, it is staying put in the Global South.

II. WHY A HUMAN RIGHTS APPROACH

While the environmental and climate approach has been essential in tackling the challenges presented by coal, the human rights framework is another key lens that has not yet been applied to the industry. What can a human rights approach offer?

First, certain aspects of coal's impacts are not manifested in changes in the environment—such as the free, prior and informed consent of indigenous communities, the cultural rights and traditional livelihoods of displaced people, the threats to human rights defenders fighting a coal project, tax justice as it relates to social and economic rights, and socio-economic recovery following the closure of a coal mine. Using a human rights perspective to complement the environmental lens gives a more complete picture of coal's overall impacts by including workers and communities. As John Knox, United Nations Special Rapporteur on human rights and the environment, has said, “The protection of human rights and a healthy environment are mutually reinforcing.”²⁰

Second, given that Global South countries use the framework of rights to justify their support for coal (e.g., the duty to fulfill and promote the socio-economic rights of the poor, and the duty to protect the right to work of mine workers), a comprehensive rights-based analysis takes into account the human rights of all affected people and groups – and points out more clearly hidden impacts,

imbalances in the current approach, and the balancing that may ultimately be needed. In many cases, rights of different groups may be in tension, e.g., between the communities affected by mines and workers whose jobs are at stake, or between women or other vulnerable populations within a community, and men in the community.

But under the human rights framework, the violation of the rights of a minority *is* a violation – no matter the benefits for other groups or for the society as a whole. The government is obligated to protect people from such violations, and to provide remedy when they occur, taking into account that vulnerable groups or individuals often suffer most severely due to their political and social marginalization.

Third, a rights framework allows for more careful consideration of a group that has often been overlooked in sweeping claims for closing down the coal industry—workers.

Fourth, in addition to being rooted in globally accepted international standards, human rights standards for business are already the subject of commitments in principle by companies and governments. Some major companies like Cerrejón Coal in Colombia and Anglo Coal in South Africa have made company-wide human rights commitments. The European energy companies' Bettercoal initiative requires coal companies that Bettercoal members purchase from to meet human rights standards. At a more general level, major global business organizations like the International Organization of Employers have endorsed the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights. Where companies fail to meet their responsibilities and commitments under these standards, a human rights analysis provides an agreed framework to engage with companies to avoid abuse or provide remedy to victims.

Finally, using a human rights approach brings the important issue of accountability to the fore. This is particularly important in countries where impunity for abuses persists. Even if the coal industry is in decline, as claimed, the human rights approach insists on accountability for past violations, and for any that continue to occur as the industry fully sunsets. In the process, human rights must be protected, their violations must be redressed, and adequate remedies must be provided.

One note on scope: This report intends to complement climate-related analyses of coal's impacts, and related advocacy; those impacts are not this report's focus. This is not because climate impacts are unrelated to human rights. On the contrary, as Mary Robinson and many other human rights advocates urge, climate change is perhaps the greatest human rights challenge of our time. Rather, because this report seeks to complement analysis and advocacy on the future of coal that focuses on its climate impacts, it would have been redundant for this report to include that aspect of coal's human rights impacts, in addition to all the other angles that it considers.

III. WHY A GLOBAL SOUTH APPROACH

Prakash Javadekar, India's Minister of Environment, said in July 2015 that cuts in greenhouse gas emissions are "more for developed countries". He argued that providing electricity to the Indian population is the country's top priority, saying, "We will grow faster, and our emissions will rise."²¹ This exemplifies the unapologetic strategy of fossil fuel-driven growth being adopted by many Global South governments.

These governments often base their refusal to cut greenhouse gas emissions on the “historic responsibility”²² of top polluters like the United States, and the “hypocrisy by the West”²³ in asking developing countries to not use coal. “It is hypocritical for western governments who have funded their industrialization using fossil fuels, providing their citizens with enough power, to say to African countries, ‘You cannot develop dams, you cannot develop coal, just rely on these very expensive renewables... African countries will not listen.’” So said Donald Kaberuka, former head of the African Development Bank, in March 2015.²⁴

The historical accuracy of these objections is undeniable, yet the growth of the coal industry in the Global South means that it is equally impossible to ignore coal’s impacts there. Today, India, China and Indonesia alone are jointly using 71% of newly mined coal globally.²⁵ In Southern Africa, Botswana, Malawi, Mozambique, South Africa, Zambia and Zimbabwe are entering deals with independent contractors to build coal-fired plants.²⁶ Two of Africa’s largest economies, Nigeria²⁷ and Kenya,²⁸ are now opening coal-fired power plants for the first time in their histories. Pakistan, the Philippines and Vietnam are also increasing their coal use.²⁹

There is often another Global South country behind such new ventures. South Africa, for example, will be providing the coal needed for the Lamu plant in Kenya,³⁰ while it also provides technical assistance to the coal-fired power project in Nigeria. China remains one of the biggest financiers of coal projects around the world.³¹ The BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa) Bank, now called the New Development Bank, may serve to slow or reverse decreases in coal financing from traditional (Global North) sources, coming to the rescue of coal projects “stranded” by lack of financing.³² The China-led Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, which like the New Development Bank is meant to rival multilateral banks that are seen as dominated by Global North countries, may do the same.³³

Furthermore, a Global South focus also reveals the role of the Global North in what is happening in the Global South. While Europe and the United States are moving fast in transitioning to renewables at home, their funding institutions and private companies continue to conduct coal activities abroad.

In August of this year, Murray Energy, the largest underground coal mining company in the United States, bought Goldman Sachs’ mining operation in Colombia, which it had spent over \$600 million on, for only \$10 million. Murray Energy, expanding internationally for the first time, said that it needed to find opportunities abroad since the coal industry is “under attack” in the United States.³⁴

Between 2003 and 2013, 34 OECD countries, including 21 from the EU, provided \$12.8 billion worth of export credits to coal plant projects.³⁵ France, the host of this year’s COP, and Germany, hailed for its leadership in transitioning to renewables through its *Energiewende* (energy transition) program,³⁶ lead European countries in these export credits. France and the United States in 2012 also provided a \$1.1 billion guarantee for Eskom’s Kusile power plant in South Africa,³⁷ which will be the fourth largest coal-fired plant in the world.³⁸ Germany provided \$3.7 billion to coal projects in Greece, India, Serbia, South Africa and Australia through its state development bank from 2003-2013.³⁹ According to Sebastien Godinot, economist at the World Wide Fund (WWF), the EU may have policies on reducing emissions at home, but it barely has any climate standards for the provision of export credits by its individual members.⁴⁰

The World Bank has recently adopted a policy to restrict coal financing, but with a major exception tailored for the Global South. The policy allows funding in “rare circumstances” when there are “no feasible alternatives.”⁴¹ Such lack of alternatives could be argued to exist in many Global South countries that are heavily reliant on coal for their energy needs and where renewables are still in their infancy. For example, the World Bank has continued to accelerate its aid for developing more than 16 GW of coal power projects in Indonesia.⁴² Although the Bank is also making major investments in renewables, a coal plant once constructed exists for decades, undoing much of what the renewable energy projects are hoping to accomplish.

Similarly, richer countries that produce coal but have started to curtail their consumption are increasing their exports. A former White House climate advisor, for example, says the “United States is reducing its domestic coal use [but] then simply exporting some of those emissions abroad”. Another former US official says, “It erases everything the Obama administration is trying to do” to reduce US greenhouse gas emissions.⁴³ Three of the largest markets for these exports are Brazil, India and Mexico.⁴⁴

Using a Global South approach highlights what countries in these poorer regions of the world are doing with respect to coal, but also their nexus with the North. If developed countries do believe their claim that climate change affects us all, then they cannot only police what they do at home. They must also police what they cause abroad. This Global South focus with attention to the ongoing contributions of Global North countries supports the widely accepted approach of “common but differentiated responsibilities” for mitigating climate change and other global environmental crises.

IV. CASE STUDIES: COLOMBIA, INDIA, SOUTH AFRICA AND EGYPT

These four countries have been chosen as case studies for a variety of reasons: 1) their profile as coal producers and/or consumers; 2) regional spread; and 3) differences in political contexts and vulnerable communities affected by the coal industry.

Colombia, India and South Africa are all top producers of coal globally. While India and South Africa use most or all of the coal that they mine domestically, Colombia exports almost all the coal that it produces. Egypt, on the other hand, is a new entrant. Unlike the other three countries, it has negligible coal reserves, but is on its way to becoming a major importer.

These countries also show how coal impacts human rights in varying socio-political contexts. Egypt, still reeling from a revolution that toppled a three-decade dictatorship, currently has a government that quashes nearly all dissent by civil society or even government officials, and largely operates without transparency; in this environment, health experts and civil society are concerned that an industry with major potential health impacts will be largely unregulated. Colombia and India present the issue of vulnerable ethnic groups, given that the coal mines in the country are largely located in areas with high concentrations of indigenous peoples and (in Colombia) Afro-descendants. More generally, the poor in India face nearly complete marginalization in decisions that affect their lives. And the Modi government has vowed to fast-track economic liberalization and development, dismissing many community and environmental concerns as “anti-national”. India is particularly important given industry forecasts that it will overtake China in coal consumption by 2035.⁴⁵ South

Africa’s complex history of apartheid, and lingering sharp racial and economic inequalities, are central to how coal impacts human rights there. It is also a water-scarce country that hosts water-hungry mining industries.

The following sections highlight key human rights impacts at coal plants and mines in each country. The examples of specific impacts are illustrative rather than comprehensive, as the issues raised occur broadly, not in isolation.

A. Colombia

Despite having been mired in half a century of internal war, Colombia has seen a rapid increase in foreign direct investment in the past decade: it is now about to join the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). It has also been hailed for its progressive position at the United Nations climate negotiations and a leadership role in the creation of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. However, despite its international environmental stance and its increased economic development, it also has the second highest rate of internal displacement in the world,⁴⁶ fueled in part by environmental conflicts in its natural resource-rich areas.⁴⁷ It also continues to have severe human rights violations.⁴⁸

Foreign mining companies began investing in Colombian coal 30 years ago⁴⁹ and now dominate the extraction and export of coal in the country. Drummond, Prodeco (part of Glencore) and Colombian Natural Resources (a unit of investment bank Goldman Sachs, which as mentioned above was recently acquired by Murray Energy) operate mines in the department of Cesar, while BHP Billiton, Glencore and Anglo American jointly own Cerrejón Coal in the department of La Guajira, one of the largest open pit mines in the world.

Rank in global coal production	5 th
Annual production	87 million tons ⁵⁰
Percentage of production that is exported	92% ⁵¹
Main importers of coal	Netherlands (20%) ⁵² Falklands Islands (UK – most of it believed to be sent to UK mainland) (12%) United States (7%) ⁵³
Main companies	Drummond Ltd (30%), Glencore (28%) Anglo American Plc. (14%) and BHP Billiton Plc (14%) ⁵⁴

In the past 15 years, the government of Colombia has championed a development model that positions mining as the centerpiece of economic growth and prosperity.⁵⁵ In 2001, the former administration of President Alvaro Uribe made extensive changes to the mining code that incentivized inward investment by transnational companies.⁵⁶ The expansion of mining since then has been unparalleled: by 2010, the government had granted three times the number of mining concessions it had in 2002.⁵⁷ The current administration, under President Juan Manuel Santos, has maintained this business-friendly attitude, arguing that “responsible mining” (*minería responsable*) is crucial to development.⁵⁸

The emphasis on mining does not seem to be temporary. The government estimates that national coal production by 2019 will surpass 130 Mt.⁵⁹ Cerrejón and Drummond both hope to expand their operations and there are currently eight exploration requests in Catatumbo in the Northeast of the country.⁶⁰

1. The Human Rights Impacts of the Coal Industry

The Colombian government and transnational mining companies have often argued that coal production has helped eradicate poverty by bringing prosperity and development to nearby communities. However, actual figures belie these claims. Between 2004 and 2011, despite three decades of royalties and taxes from mining, La Guajira and Cesar rank third and seventh in terms of extreme poverty in the country, with 65% of the population in La Guajira and 76% in Cesar not having their basic needs met.⁶¹ The situation in La Guajira is severe: between 2008 and 2013, 3,000 children under the age of five died due to lack of sanitation, malnutrition and poor health infrastructure – most of which belonged to the indigenous communities of the Wayúu, Wiwa, Kogui, Arhuaco and Kankuamo.⁶²

Coal mining has permanently restructured the economies of departments away from other livelihoods upon which locals traditionally relied. In La Guajira, coal extraction amounts to 60% of the economy while in Cesar, it totals 45%. In both departments, the agricultural sector has been significantly reduced.⁶³ According to the UN Development Programme, the excessive concentration in the mining sector has limited the generation of a more dynamic and diversified range of jobs.⁶⁴

In addition, a recent change in legislation in 2012 slashed the share of municipalities in the royalties from over 60% to only 25%.

While coal has become Colombia's second leading export, its extraction, transport and shipping have also left a legacy of displacement, environmental damage and violence, particularly in marginalized communities. A member of a resettled community summed up the relationship of the community as follows: "In Patilla, Cerrejón was like a new boyfriend who brought us flowers and took us to the movies. Then we came here and it was like we were in an abusive marriage, full of machismo."⁶⁵

The situation is aggravated in the context of Colombia's history of paramilitary violence. PAX Netherlands reported that companies like Drummond in César supported, or at least knew and did not take steps to prevent, the actions by paramilitary groups that caused deaths, forced displacements and disappearances in their area of operations.⁶⁶ Drummond has denied these allegations.⁶⁷

a. Indigenous Peoples

Indigenous communities are already one of the most vulnerable populations in Colombia.⁶⁸ An estimated 70,000 indigenous people from the Wayúu and Wiwa communities have been displaced in La Guajira alone due to mining operations.⁶⁹ In the case of Cerrejón, the indigenous communities of Media Luna, Tamaquito and Espinal were displaced.

Although Colombia has ratified International Labor Organization (ILO) Convention 169⁷⁰ on indigenous and tribal peoples' rights, the right to free, prior and informed consent has often been

disregarded in the construction or expansion of projects. Many groups have complained that prior consent was not sought, and they were not adequately informed about projects, resulting in some communities creating their own autonomous consultation processes.⁷¹

Where there has been relocation due to coal activities, communities are often given settlements that are inferior to their former housing.⁷² The companies often do not give ownership of the new housing to the resettled families, supposedly to “‘protect’ community and social cohesion as families cannot sell the houses and leave since they do not own them.” This leaves the resettled locals perpetually dependent on the company.⁷³ The communities of Chancleta and Roche, for example, are semi-urban housing closely spaced with one another, a far cry from their old homes that were scattered across vast tracts of land that they farmed. The officially recognized minimum area of land for a farming family’s dignified subsistence is 72-98 hectares.⁷⁴ Cerrejón gave the families a hectare each.⁷⁵

The issue of land is not only crucial in economic terms, but is also central to the cultural identity of most indigenous peoples, including those residing in La Guajira. Spirits, their sacred ceremonies, their deceased ancestors buried in their communities, and their core identities are intertwined with the land. A number of communities have complained that their elders can no longer dream in the houses given by mining companies, evidencing the profound disruption of Wayúu religious and spiritual life.⁷⁶

A particularly critical issue affecting the Wayúu people as well as other residents of La Guajira has been access to clean water, in the most arid Colombian region. While Cerrejón uses around 17 million liters per day, the average La Guajira resident uses only 0.7 liter.⁷⁷ In an effort to control air pollution, Cerrejón uses remarkable amounts of water to spray the dust that is produced during coal mining, as well as the roads where coal is transported, but it soon evaporates. The water is extracted from local rivers, impacting the livelihoods of residents that have traditionally relied on them for agricultural activities and drinking water. Cerrejón has recently attempted to reroute the Rancheria River and Arroyo Bruno to access coal reserves under the riverbed, threatening even further the already precarious water situation in the region. Cerrejón, for its part, insists that it is planning to reroute the river in order to protect it.⁷⁸

Compounding this is the permanent lack of access to clean water by several groups. This clearly violates Act 5395, which states that human consumption of water should be prioritized before any other type of use.⁷⁹

b. Afro-Colombian Communities

Afro-Colombians (which in Colombia are a protected group) have also suffered numerous abuses related to coal. One of the most serious cases of forced displacement of Afro-descendant communities in Colombia is the case of Tabaco in La Guajira. In 2001, Cerrejón employees, along with armed guards, the police, and the army, violently displaced 700 residents by using bulldozers in order to expand the open-pit coal mine.⁸⁰ According to community leader Rogelio Ustate, although 14 years have gone by and despite a 2008 agreement⁸¹ with the company, the former residents of Tabaco are still waiting for the reconstruction of their community.⁸² Cerrejón has asserted that it is committed to resolving outstanding questions around the Tabaco displacement and “reuniting the divided community of Tabaco”.⁸³

This was also seen in the community in Don Jaca located between the Drummond and Glencore ports, whose displacement has caused them loss of their traditional fishing livelihood and thus of their culture and identity.⁸⁴

The impacts of these projects on Afro-descendant indigenous peoples' livelihoods arguably breach article 330 of Colombia's Constitution, which requires that exploitation of natural resources respect the cultural, economic and social integrity of Afro and indigenous communities.⁸⁵

c. Rural Communities

Rural communities (composed of ethnic and/or mestizo groups) have been severely affected by air pollution from coal mining, and its transport to the country's main Caribbean ports. Bosconia in Cesar is one of many towns that have been exposed for years to coal dust from trains transport coal through the territory.⁸⁶ Long-term exposure to coal dust throughout northern Colombia has resulted in health problems across communities, including cancer and respiratory diseases.⁸⁷ Towns have also been affected by the trains' noise pollution and vibrations, which can damage local infrastructure and the foundations of people's houses, and has brought about fatal accidents due to the lack of proper warning signs at train crossings.⁸⁸

In 2010, for the first time in Colombian history, the government ordered mining companies to resettle the towns of El Hatillo, Plan Bonito and Boquerón due to extreme air and water pollution. The towns are currently negotiating with Drummond, Glencore and Colombia Natural Resources. Although resettlement is the solution being ordered by the government, some advocates see it as another form of forced displacement of populations whose rights have already been violated, particularly for lack of their free, prior and informed consent.⁸⁹

d. Trade Unions and Workers

The legacy of coal has not only been felt by communities and their leaders, but by mine workers as well. According to a recent report by DanWatch, workers have reported conditions like black lung disease, lead poisoning, and silicosis,⁹⁰ caused by companies' failure to put in place sufficient mechanisms to prevent, cure or treat occupational illnesses and risks.⁹¹ Moreover, a number of workers have reported unsafe working conditions and inadequate wages, particularly for those who are subcontracted.⁹²

Union leaders have also been the target of death threats and in some cases have been killed. In one case, Drummond and Glencore allegedly paid paramilitary groups in el Cesar to protect their infrastructure and prevent further labor strikes.⁹³ Three Drummond trade union leaders were killed by paramilitaries allegedly paid by Drummond. A domestic court sentenced a Drummond subcontractor to prison for the killings.⁹⁴ Drummond denies having made payments to illegal groups, although former members of the paramilitary groups have testified to receiving payments from Drummond. The company has sued in a US court a group of American and Colombian lawyers who have been seeking compensation for the victims.⁹⁵

2. What lies ahead

A big sign greets those who enter the resettled communities of Chancleta and Roche: "Cerrejón: *Minería Responsable*" (Responsible Mining). Indeed, the company often showcases its projects for the

community as proof that it takes its corporate social responsibility seriously. For example, Cerrejón provided start-up funds for what it calls “productive projects” for families to explore alternate livelihoods.

According to London Mining Network, 96% of the livelihood projects failed in one community.⁹⁶ Some community members say their wishes to start farming projects have been ignored and they were advised to become taxi drivers or motorcycle mechanics instead.⁹⁷ Some other “productive projects” where agricultural land is provided are currently not operating—for lack of water that is largely used by Cerrejón.⁹⁸

The Colombian government itself, through its Comptroller’s Office, has found that mining is causing social, environmental, economic and cultural conflicts in the country, and resulting in important losses of land for communities.⁹⁹ Its 2013 study found that the presence of multinational mining companies produces two structural consequences in the country: a) the state stops directly intervening in the economic activity of the area; and, b) the social demands of farmers, indigenous groups and Afro-Colombians are not adequately met.¹⁰⁰

Violations that have already occurred need to be addressed. It is critical that the government enforce existing rulings and legislation that protect human rights and prevent further violations. Finally, the government and companies must promote the inclusive and respectful participation of affected communities in mineral extraction, as well as in the discussion of broader ways to ensure respect for human rights by business.

B. India

India is the third-largest consumer of coal in the world, generating approximately 80% of its electricity from coal. It is also the third-largest producer¹⁰¹ with a production of 613 MT of coal in 2013, and the third largest importer,¹⁰² as despite its vast reserves, it needs to compensate for the poor quality of its domestic coal. The high ash content of India’s coal pollutes twice as much as the coal it imports.

The government nationalized the coal industry through the establishment of Coal India Limited (CIL) in 1975 to oversee the entire country’s coal mining operations. CIL currently is 80% owned by the government and the remaining 20% is publicly traded.

In 1973, the Coal Mines (Nationalization) Act was passed. It consolidated the nationalization of all the mines and determined which companies were eligible to mine coal in India.

Coal mines are spread across fifteen states, with Odisha, Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand being the top coal producers.

This year, after almost 40 years of a state monopoly over coal mining in India, the government of India passed two game-changing laws—the Coal Mines Special Provisions Bill, and the Mines & Minerals Development and Regulation (MMDR) Bill¹⁰³—allowing private companies to mine and sell coal in India. These laws also made way for foreign investment in India’s coal sector.¹⁰⁴

To meet the continuous need for power, Piyush Goyal, Minister of State for Coal, recently pledged to double the use of domestic coal to more than a billion tons by 2019.¹⁰⁵

Number of coal plants	116
Coal reserves	60 billion MT (4 th -ranked globally)
Total installed production capacity of operating coal plants	169,000 MW
Annual coal production	649 million tons (3 rd -ranked globally)
Annual coal consumption	744 million tons (3 rd -ranked globally)
Net imports of coal	95 million tons
Companies that operate coal mines (partial list)	Coal India Limited (state-owned) Neyveli Lignite Singareni Collieries Adani Mining Jindal Steel & Power Reliance Power RPG Group Sasan Power

1. The Human Rights Impacts of the Coal Industry

a. Land rights

Large-scale land acquisitions with grossly inadequate compensation for those displaced, or “land grabs”, are widespread across the country, particularly for mining projects.¹⁰⁶ Both companies and governments at the national and state levels have been accused of acquiring land without the free, prior and informed consent of indigenous communities or the meaningful consultation of affected groups.

For example, tribal groups protested at the site of a coal-fired plant being built in Dumka district, Jharkhand, by CESC (part of the RPG Group conglomerate) in 2008 over alleged deprivation of their land. In a public hearing organized by a retired judge of the Delhi High Court villagers presented affidavits and testimonies with evidence that they had been misled into selling their land, that their signatures on some documents related to their land were coerced, and that some of these documents even appeared to be forged.¹⁰⁷ As a result, some villagers protested, and two were killed in clashes with police. The company insisted that it would use a minimal amount of farmland, and blamed local politicians for misleading members of community into opposing the project.¹⁰⁸

Welspun Energy reportedly acquired land for a thermal power plant in Mirzapur, Uttar Pradesh, “forcibly [and] at a meagre price by creating an atmosphere of fear...with the help of local property dealers, according to a report by Down To Earth and a local NGO coalition, Vindhya Bachao Movement. Responding to these accusations, the company insisted that it had not displaced farmers.¹⁰⁹ Despite these and related environmental concerns, the Government of India approved the project, granting environmental clearances, in 2014.¹¹⁰

Reliance Power’s Sasan Coal Power Project¹¹¹ in Sasan village, Singrauli district in Madhya Pradesh, built with a loan from the US Import-Export Bank¹¹² and certified under the United Nations Clean

Development Mechanism, has resulted in “forceful evictions,... intimidation by police and administration to accept paltry compensation for their lost land and houses, or else...”, with large families resettled into “tiny two room houses” much smaller than their former dwellings, according to a report by Carbon Market Watch.¹¹³ While some of the communities’ members were compensated, many lived in the forest and did not have deeds for their land and therefore did not receive compensation. Some protested the resettlements, but were beaten by local police and arrested; one villager, named Sudarshan, mysteriously disappeared in the night after refusing to vacate his land, and has never been found.¹¹⁴ Reliance says the resettlement village is “one of the most robust community development and corporate social responsibility initiatives by a power plant” in India. But the Los Angeles Times, in a report based on dozens of interviews with villagers, found that only a fraction of the 376 small concrete houses it built are occupied, with locals saying the homes are far from jobs and too small for farming.¹¹⁵

While these and many other cases present a gloomy picture of land acquisition without protection of affected people’s rights, in some cases plant construction has been halted due to difficulties presented in acquiring land, often caused by local opposition, such as the construction of Damodar Valley Corporation’s Thermal Power Plant at Raghunathpur in West Bengal¹¹⁶ and the Pakri-Barwadih coal plant in Hazaribagh, Jharkhand.¹¹⁷

b. Health impacts

Health impacts of coal mining are widespread, especially respiratory diseases. For example, people of the villages surrounding the Udupi Power Corporation plant in Karnataka, owned by Adani Power¹¹⁸ have protested to block further expansion of the plant over ongoing health problems and crop losses attributable to pollution from the plant, and no response from the state government to petitions seeking remedy.¹¹⁹ Specifically, fly ash spread from uncovered vehicles has resulted in respiratory and other health problems, with a 2012 expert report finding that “all respondents in the core zone complained of serious health problems due to the contaminated air, water and land”, and loss of livelihood for farmers whose crops were damaged by toxic mists from cooling towers, hazardous waste discharges into streams, and other pollution.¹²⁰

A 2013 report for Greenpeace India and two Indian research groups, carried out by a former World Bank official who had overseen the Bank’s work on pollution, attempted to quantify the national health impacts. It found that pollution from coal power plants is causing 80-120,000 premature deaths per year, and as many as 20 million new asthma cases. It concluded that coal-fired energy production, as currently conducted in India, is responsible for “hundreds of thousands of lives [lost]...and millions of asthma attacks, heart attacks, hospitalisations, lost workdays and associated costs...” It also found “adverse impacts are especially severe for the elderly, children, and...the poor [and] minority groups... are likely to be disproportionately exposed to the health risks and costs of fine particle pollution.”¹²¹

c. Labor issues

Mine workers are extremely prone to respiratory diseases including tuberculosis and asthma caused by inhaling coal dust for long periods, with companies failing to follow protocols to minimize coal dust, according to recent news reports. Doctors at some mines acknowledge that they lack the equipment and medicines they need to treat workers.¹²²

Fatal mine collapses and deaths also occur due to lack of safety protections in the mines and negligence by the owners. A large number of accidents have been reported in Indian coal mines, with CIL alone reporting an average of approximately 55 deaths and 200 serious accidents per year in recent years – and trade unionists insisting that many more worker deaths are never recorded.¹²³

d. Child labor

Apart from formal, licensed mines operated by large corporations, “rat hole” mines are widespread in India. As the name suggests, these are crudely built, narrow holes, hand-dug from the surface directly to the coal reserve underground. These holes can be as small as two feet in height: workers crawl through them, chipping away coal by hand, day and night. Those operating these mines have found the perfect workers: children.¹²⁴

Employment in the mines represents one of the worst forms of child labor. Despite a national ban, children work in rat hole coal mines in the Jaintia Hills of Meghalaya state for 12 hour shifts underground in flip-flops and jeans.¹²⁵

A study estimated 70,000 children work in these mines, most of whom were illegally trafficked from the neighboring countries of Bangladesh and Nepal.¹²⁶ The National Commission for Protection of Child Rights has confirmed these dangerous conditions.¹²⁷ A few years ago, local newspapers reported the discovery of skeletons in the mines, believed to be of child workers. No inquiry was conducted. According to a local NGO, children get trapped and die there, but are not recovered due to lack of means. They also are not reported due to their status as illegal migrants.¹²⁸

A sustained media campaign led the National Green Tribunal to pass a directive in April 2014 completely banning rat hole mining in the state of Meghalaya, but the state is petitioning the national government to permit and recognize informal mining, with improved safety measures.¹²⁹

e. Poverty & livelihoods

Despite the fact that coal companies have caused significant generation of employment, they have had major, countervailing detrimental effects on communities which had previously sustained themselves with farming, fishing, hunting and other activities.

The Tata Mundra Plant illustrates these contradictions. The World Bank’s International Finance Corporation, which financed the project, touted it for its support to local communities.¹³⁰ However, its effects on the Wagher fishing community, a Muslim minority identified as “a socially and educationally backward caste” by the government,¹³¹ in Gujarat contradicts these claims.

According to the report of an independent expert team, the affected communities were not adequately consulted,¹³² while the Asian Development Bank Compliance Review Panel found that the fisher folk were excluded from the consultation process during important parts of project planning.¹³³ The operations of the power plant devastated the community’s livelihood, having salinized fertile land and ground water, and caused both decline in the local fish population, and lasting health effects on the community.¹³⁴

With the destruction of their fishing livelihood, the community, with the support of local NGOs, filed lawsuits against the company. In response to the complaint, Tata stated that the issues raised by

the Wagher community were not specific to the Mundra Project but in fact were issues regarding Gujarat's coastline. Tata also insisted that it had a healthy working relationship with the community.¹³⁵

Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand, the states with the richest minerals in India and contain 40% of the country's coal reserves, also are two of the country's five poorest states.¹³⁶

In a 2013 mining disaster at the Kulda opencast coal mine, operated by a CIL subsidiary in the Basundhara-Garjanbahal region in Odisha, 14 local villagers were killed and many were injured.¹³⁷ The accident was a result of the height of the coal dump, which was above the stipulated limits. The victims were not authorized workers but people from a nearby community with very little economic activity; their livelihoods depended on scavenging coal from these mines. Since the mine company did not technically employ any of these villagers, their families were not given any compensation for the deaths. The management claimed that the locals were informed beforehand about the potential threat of venturing in the area. The local people claimed otherwise.¹³⁸

Loss of livelihood as a result of mining, due to deprivation of lands and harm to crops and natural resources without alternate work or means of subsistence, produces a trap of extreme poverty, leaving affected communities with few if any alternatives, and leading some to undertake life-threatening activities like illegally scavenging coal.

The Impacts of the Coal Industry on India's *Adivasis*

The *Adivasis*, officially referred to as the "scheduled tribes", are India's tribal peoples, making up 7.5% of country's population (104 million).¹³⁹ The highest concentration of *Adivasis* are in the states of Odisha, Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand, in the heart of India's coal belt, in addition to Madhya Pradesh and seven other states in North-East India. As these coal-bearing areas encompass land and resources that tribal communities have historically relied on for livelihoods and for cultural or sacred associations,¹⁴⁰ the *Adivasis*, who constitute the poorest stratum of Indian society, have suffered disproportionately from mining projects through disruption of their traditional ways of life and forced displacement.

The expansion of open cast coal mining in Jharkhand, for example, posed a major threat to its indigenous populations. Over 20 mines reportedly threaten the land, water and livelihoods of 200 *Adivasi* villages, under the expansion plans.¹⁴¹ People's Democracy reports¹⁴² that the Pachhwara coal mines of Jharkhand's Pakur district have left *Adivasi* peasants in abject poverty, with few or no jobs created for locals, as these jobs were given to outsiders. During the summer, people would walk for long distances to fetch water, as the level of underground water has dropped, allegedly due to mining activities. Coal dust also overwhelms locals, causing respiratory illnesses such as asthma. Forests and farmland of the *Santhali* peasants have been severely reduced by coal mining, leaving many with too little income to live on. They have thus been left to scavenge and to sell coal that falls off from trucks plying the roads.

Adivasi resistance to mining and displacement is widespread, with some examples of success in protecting their communities. In a path-breaking judgment,¹⁴³ the Supreme Court of India declared

that “there is nothing in the law which declares that all mineral wealth sub-soil rights vest in the State, on the other hand, the ownership of sub-soil/mineral wealth should normally follow the ownership of the land, unless the owner of the land is deprived of the same by some valid process.” And as a result of their protests, the indigenous communities of the Mahan forests in central India no longer face the threat of being evicted to make way for a giant coal mine. They stand vindicated, as Mahan will be not mined — for the time being.¹⁴⁴

2. What lies ahead

India faces contradictions between the drive to develop and industrialize, and the need to address the severe negative impacts of coal energy. In making major decisions on these questions, vulnerable populations’ rights must be put back at the forefront. Given that good laws are often on the books, but enforcement is largely lacking, civil society organizations have been addressing governance gaps, raising communities’ awareness, and organizing them to collectively claim their rights. It is crucial that a space be created for communities and their advocates to meaningfully participate in decisions that affect their lives.¹⁴⁵

C. South Africa

Commercial coal production in South Africa commenced in the late 19th century in response to the growing energy demands of the Kimberley diamond fields.¹⁴⁶ The discovery of gold at the Witwatersrand several years later similarly prompted the mining of coal fields in the area to meet the needs of the gold mines.¹⁴⁷

Coal has traditionally been the preferred source of energy in South Africa owing to the country’s extensive and easy-to-access reserves.¹⁴⁸ South Africa’s isolation during Apartheid further exacerbated this reliance on coal because alternative energy sources as abundant as coal were simply not available in the country.

Ninety percent of South Africa’s electricity is generated by coal-powered stations operated by the state energy company, Eskom.¹⁴⁹ Eskom has invested in a few renewable energy projects; however, the capacity generated by these is negligible. This is unfortunate, as natural conditions in South African are ideal for solar and wind-generated energy resources.

Company that operates the coal plants	Eskom
Number of coal plants owned by Eskom	15
Coal reserves	Estimates range from 30-53 billion tons (discrepancy due to disagreement regarding how much of this is recoverable).
Total installed production capacity of operating coal plants in MW	45,000 MW
Annual coal production	244 million tons
Annual coal consumption	168 million tons
Net exports of coal	56 million tons

Domestic coal use	77% of coal produced
Residential/domestic	2%
Industrial	45% (33% petro-chemical; 12% metallurgical)
Governmental/Electricity Supply	53%
Companies that operate coal mines	Anglo American Exxaro Sasol BHP Billiton Glencore
Primary countries that it exports to	China, India, EU, SADC
Companies, international financial institutions or governments providing major financing or technical expertise on coal mining or coal-fired power development	African Development Bank, World Bank, BHF Bank, part of Sal. Oppenheim Group (Germany), BNP Paribas (France), Calyon Credit Agricole (France), Commerzbank (Germany), HypoVereinsbank (Germany), KfW (Germany), and Natixis (France), CIC (France), Natixis (France), Société Générale (France), COFACE (France), and Crédit Agricole (France) ¹⁵⁰
Share of coal mining in the country's overall economy	2.1%

The National Environmental Management Act¹⁵¹ recognizes the right of workers to refuse work that is harmful to human health or the environment and to be informed of such dangers¹⁵². The same Act stipulates that sustainable development calls for the anticipation, prevention and avoidance of negative human and environmental impacts or, where this is not possible, for impacts to be minimized and remedied¹⁵³; those responsible for the negative impacts are legally responsible for the costs of prevention and remedy¹⁵⁴. But these protections have not been effective in containing negative environmental and human rights impacts of the coal industry.

1. The Human Rights Impacts of the Coal Industry

a. Health Impacts

Coal mining and coal-fired energy production in South Africa are centered in the Highveld region of Mpumalanga province in the east of the country. In 2007, the government declared this an air pollution Priority Area as a result of the area's exceedingly high levels of toxic air emissions, the vast majority of which was attributable to coal operations. The Waterberg area, another coal mining region, has also been declared an air pollution Priority Area.

Several studies have attested to the adverse human health impacts of this air, ground and water pollution caused by coal operations. Research by groundWork¹⁵⁵ has concluded that Eskom accounts for 54% of Mpumalanga's deaths related to air pollution-related cardiovascular diseases and 51% of both hospital admissions and deaths related to respiratory illnesses caused by outdoor air pollution.¹⁵⁶ The study also attributes a higher incidence of cancer, reproductive complications and fetal development problems to coal outputs in this region.¹⁵⁷

Research by Greenpeace¹⁵⁸ argues that 2,200 premature deaths in Mpumalanga (including 200 young children) are caused each year by Eskom emissions. It projects that excess emissions that would be permitted under an exemption that Eskom has sought from environmental regulations would cause approximately 20,000 premature deaths (including 1,600 young children) over the remaining life span of Eskom's coal plants.¹⁵⁹ Without confirming the figures of these NGO reports, Eskom itself largely recognizes the health implications of its operations, with one internal report finding that in Mpumalanga fatalities related to toxic air emissions could be as high as 550 per year and annual hospital admissions for illnesses related to toxic air emissions could exceed 100,000.¹⁶⁰ Publicly, Eskom does not answer questions about the health impacts of its power plants.¹⁶¹

In April 2015, 22 coal miners, who worked at Sasol's Mpumalanga operations for varying durations between 1971 and 2015, announced that they were instituting a civil claim against the company after contracting lung diseases during their employment. The miners allege that "Sasol failed to provide and maintain a working environment in its mines that was safe and without risk to the health of its employees and that it failed to comply with...[its legal] duties".¹⁶²

b. Water and food security

At 490 mm of rainfall per year, South Africa receives just over half of the global average.¹⁶³ Its limited water resources are under significant pressure from agricultural, industrial and domestic demand.

Coal's adverse impacts on water and high yield soils, and by implication on food security¹⁶⁴, are multiple and complex. Coal-fired energy generation is water-intensive: Eskom's total water usage is approximately 10,000 liters per second¹⁶⁵.

Coal mining also uses water intensively. Civil society groups have raised concerns about the integrity of the environmental authorization process for mines, because the Department of Mineral Resources both assesses applications for extraction rights, and is responsible for environmental regulation of mining – including assessing the impact of a proposed operation on water resources. The Centre for Environmental Rights (CER) has described this situation as "the minerals fox guarding the environmental henhouse"¹⁶⁶. Bench Marks Foundation says the Mining Ministry is too "conflicted" to effectively safeguard environmentally sensitive and protected areas, with "a revolving door between politicians and the mining houses" leading to the business case to grant licenses routinely overriding environmental concerns.¹⁶⁷

Communities and NGOs have also raised concerns about mining companies' failure to comply with regulatory orders. For example, Coal of Africa (CoAL), subsequent to receiving one of the highest fines ever for environmental non-compliance in 2010, proceeded to make unauthorized use of water. Government issued a directive instructing the company to desist from all unlawful water use. A coalition of NGOs together with affected communities obtained a court order to compel CoAL to desist.¹⁶⁸ In a recent report, one of the coalition members, Bench Marks Foundation lamented that "...[w]e constantly see... the exclusion of communities and civil society in decisions affecting these very important and affected stakeholders... [I]n May 2015, despite the intense opposition and the interdict, the Department of Mineral Resources granted CoAL the Mining Rights for its Makhado Project".¹⁶⁹ As Mphatlene Makaulule, of Dzumo La Mupo (Voice of Nature), observed: "...[t]he miners are taking our water that our community needs. They are taking away our drinking water, water for our crops and nature's water..."¹⁷⁰

The Waterberg area in Limpopo province is the new breeding ground for coal mines and coal-fired power stations operated by independent power producers. Under the Coal Baseload Independent Power Producer Procurement Program, the Minister of Energy has determined that 2500MW of “new coal” will be procured, despite water scarcity that could affect many livelihoods via shortages for agricultural irrigation, livestock and tourism.¹⁷¹

Acid mine drainage refers to the process by which mining creates acid water; when this water mixes with materials unearthed during mining, it can take on toxic minerals and heavy metals. This toxic run-off water can contaminate “...groundwater, streams, soil, plants, animals and humans...[and] can remain active for decades or centuries after a mine closes.”¹⁷² South Africa has legislation requiring measures to ensure that coal mining companies fund and assume responsibility for impacts of their mines post-closure, but compliance is frequently a challenge and enforcement sorely lacking.¹⁷³ Experts such as the Centre for Applied Legal Studies have warned that this process can cause farmlands that rural people depend on for food security to become “wastelands”.¹⁷⁴ Moreover, the large footprints of coal mines in Mpumalanga are causing some of the country’s most fertile grain-producing lands to be lost to mining, threatening food security and putting greater pressure on communally held land in other regions such as the Eastern Cape.¹⁷⁵

c. Gendered impacts

The impacts of coal affect poor women disproportionately, and in interrelated ways.

Women typically assume responsibility – material and otherwise – for their partners and children who suffer from the health impacts of coal. More often than not they do not have job security but generate income in the informal sector. Moreover, they are often marginalized in decision-making structures, particularly traditional ones.¹⁷⁶

In many cases, coal mines make little provision for housing and other infrastructure to support miners’ families. As a result men employed in coal operations can be separated from their families for extended periods, with women left to do all family work. Many mining towns feature heavy alcohol abuse and a thriving sex industry, which contribute to the spread of HIV/AIDS.

In February 2015, a group of grassroots women activists – many of them living close to coal sites in South Africa and neighboring countries – met to report on the negative impacts of Sasol’s operations, including among others pollution and ill health, displacement, loss of livelihoods, access to food and water, impacts on children, and suppression of their protests. Sasol responded that it had not received any recent complaints about the issues that the women raised. The women are now seeking to establish a collaborative platform to pressure coal companies to assume responsibility for their human rights impacts.¹⁷⁷

2. What lies ahead

In May 2015, thousands of South Africans marched on the French Consulate to protest Engie’s (formerly GDF Suez) investment in the Thabametsi coal plant, which was scheduled for construction. Protesters urged Engie to stop investing in dirty coal and to support the transition to greener energy sources in South Africa. In October 2015, Engie announced that it would no longer be investing in coal.¹⁷⁸

Community mobilizations have thus been instrumental in pushing back on the negative impacts of coal. However, while coal companies sometimes take measures to respond to community grievances, these efforts are often inadequate. A 2014 study by Bench Marks Foundation found that Anglo American and BHP Billiton’s grievance mechanisms were ineffective: the companies had failed to make community members aware of the mechanisms, and most ways to access the mechanisms assumed higher levels of literacy and education than prevail in the communities.¹⁷⁹ Both companies pledged to engage with the report’s findings and take them into account to improve their grievance mechanisms. Going forward, both companies and government bear responsibility for ensuring that workers and communities harmed by coal mining and coal-fired energy have access to remedies for these harms.

In its National Development Plan,¹⁸⁰ South Africa has articulated values to guide the country’s move away from dependence on coal by 2030 towards “an environmentally sustainable, climate-change resilient, low-carbon economy and just society... making communities less socioeconomically vulnerable...” This objective must be translated on the ground however, and in a process that involves meaningful participation by the communities most affected, including the workers.

Promises of Lavender: The Reality of Living Next to a Coal Mine

by Victor Munnik

Society, Work and Development Institute (SWOP)

University of Witwatersrand, South Africa

To its North is the Kendal Power Station. To its South, there are three coal mines; one is operational and the other two have been abandoned. Indeed, the Arbor community in Mpumalanga, which is the center of the coal industry in South Africa, is a real fence line community that lives with coal mining every day.

When the mine wants to blast – which happens every day – it warns the people in nearby houses to leave their houses, and wait under the trees about a kilometer further until it is over. Old man Kgologweng, in that section, now lives in a low corrugated iron shack—a replacement of his old house, which had mostly collapsed as a result of blasting.

Arbor was a nice place to come and settle in, says Chief Skosana (that’s his name, he is not a chief), who settled in Arbor seven or eight years ago. He was attracted by its spacious feel, and the freedom of living without criminal elements. Other research reports¹⁸¹ that people were attracted by the possibility of informal coal mining from the abandoned mine, and harvesting firewood from the trees the mine had planted. The abandoned mine was one of 27 on the list for rehabilitation.

Things however changed as Continental Coal created an open pit coal mine on what is now one end of town. At first – in 2010 – the mine talked to the community. They made many promises. They would talk to people about their plans. They would hire people from the community with driving skills. They would have a project teaching people how to build, and help them gain certificates. There would be projects in agriculture, such as bee keeping, and sewing. It turned out that there was only one project. In 2012, five people were hired to plant lavender, harvest it and make perfume.

The project failed and there are no more lavender bushes left. But the worst is that the mine chose 10 people to represent the community in a forum, who now seem to be getting paid by the mine. The mine is not doing, complained the community members, what it was supposed to: to provide electricity and water, and to deal with the dust problem.

The dust from the coal mine is terrible. It is a thin black dust that makes you cough and makes people sick, they say. It gives you a type of tuberculosis. On a windy day, you cannot leave your house or your shack. “You cannot breathe in this dust”, says an old man who has built close to the mine road. Next to him is the young boy called Lucky, who has made his own miniature caterpillar machine from wire with plastic cold drink bottle bottoms fashioned into wheels. His caterpillar has a front box and string with which he lifts the soil outside the house – half soil, half coal dust – from one miniature mine heap to another. His reality is living with coal.

On our walk we discover coal heaps on every corner of the town. This coal, explain our hosts, is dumped each month, in the middle of the month, in heaps by coal mine workers. It is for people’s use. Unfortunately, this is unwashed coal, so it is rich in sulfur which creates a sharp smoke when it is burnt indoors. And the coal comes in big blocks, that still need to be crushed, and with pieces of grey shale in between, which doesn’t burn at all. Maybe, says one of our hosts, this is coal the mine doesn’t want anyway.

The last row of houses on the east side is right up against a big earth wall. Our hosts say this is a wall that was built to stop them from seeing what the mine is doing. They wonder if the mine plans to put dangerous waste on it. “No”, says Philip Morake, who had been a mineworker for many years, “it’s the overburden and the miners will just leave it there until they need it for backfilling”. He worked on this mine as a truck driver removing the coal from the open pit. But he left last year. He was a safety representative, and he knew that it was a mine worker’s right, under law, to refuse work under dangerous conditions. But the bosses want production, and you can’t get in their way. He explains that the first mine, Andrew Mine, dug a trench between themselves and the community to drain away the run-off from the heaps. But the trench is now interrupted by a road which channels the coal right into the community.

Originally, there was only Arbor colliery, a railway siding and an Indian family that they remember as “Ganesh”, who later moved. This family rented out rooms to people, including mine workers working for Andrew Mining, who found it convenient to stay there. Today, there must be between 3000 and 4000 people living there. They include mine workers.

There are few organizations in this settlement. There is an African Church, a primary school that offers Adult Basic Education in the evenings, two soccer teams (under 15 and under 23) with a packed soccer field over weekends, and lots of *shebeens*, which are formerly unlicensed drinking establishments that sprouted during the Apartheid era due to the liquor prohibitions among black and colored South Africans. What Sibongile would like to see is tar roads, RDP houses,¹⁸² a clinic, a community office and hall to meet in.

Everywhere there are children. They are playing in the yards, some of which have a floor of black coal dust. A small girl gives me a big smile. I smile back and then my heart sinks: what will become of her here? What is she breathing in every day? It is the coal dust churned up by the wind and the vehicles passing by, including mining vehicles. It is the carcinogens released by the burning coal

discard dumps (due to spontaneous combustion). It is the sulfur and other impurities released by coal burnt in her parents' shack. It is the pollution from the Kendal power station. This is the high price she will pay for living next to coal mines and a power station.

D. Egypt

In May 2013, almost one month before the ouster of President Mohamed Morsi, the Egyptian government stated that it was considering allowing cement factories to use coal as an alternative to address fuel shortages. At the time, the use of coal for energy was almost nonexistent, and Egyptian law did not regulate coal use, apart from a clear ban on its use in the vicinity of residential areas. The first Minister of Environment after Morsi's ouster, Laila Iskandar, stood firmly against the use of coal in energy production, and delayed the cabinet's decision to allow cement factories to use coal. The Minister of Tourism, whose industry would also be negatively affected by pollution, supported Iskandar.

Iskandar was among a group of cabinet members who were later removed from their positions. The new Minister of Environment has favored the use of coal in energy production. In April 2014, Egypt's cabinet approved the use of coal to generate energy, a move that was seen as supportive of the cement industry. Aside from cement and other energy-intensive industries, the government also decided to start using coal to address shortages in the national power supply.

In April 2015, the Prime Minister issued a decree that further weakened restrictions on the use of coal, particularly by expanding the permission for its use to a list of industries that had not previously been authorized. According to the decree, industries such as aluminum, cement and steel are now allowed to use coal as well. A coalition of NGOs has raised concerns over the environmental and health impacts of this decision, citing a 2014 Egyptian Environment Ministry study that estimated the health costs of coal use by the cement industry at \$3.9 billion per year, and the potential costs of coal use by the energy industry even higher. The amended regulations leave the door open to other industries being authorized to use coal by future decrees.¹⁸³ Environmental groups fear that this signals that this will not just be a temporary measure for the electricity deficit in Egypt, but rather a long-term decision to make Egypt dependent on coal for decades. Notably, all coal imports that took place before decision number 964 of 2015 were in fact illegal; cement companies could apply for exemptions to the import ban, but not one had done so.¹⁸⁴

Egypt is now constructing five coal-fired power plants. There are no official sources stating the size of imports, but a look into the number of private sector entities importing coal gives us an estimate of 3 million tons in 2014.¹⁸⁵ The top country sources for coal imports to Egypt are Russia, Ukraine, the United States, and China. Although coal accounts for a minimal amount of energy production in Egypt, precise recent figures are unavailable – but the share has likely increased significantly given the recent relaxing of regulations. Coal is currently being used in the industrial sector only, not by the energy sector.

Cement factories will likely be the first to rapidly increase use of imported coal. The following cement companies operate plants that now use coal, or are being retrofitted to use it: LaFarge, ItaliCementi, Misr-Beni Suef, Misr-Quena, Cemex (Asuit Cement Company), El Ammriya Cement

Company, Titan Cement Company, Al Sweedy for Cement, South-Valley for Cement, The National Cement Company, and Arabian Cement Company.¹⁸⁶

Even though the amendments of decision number 964 tightened some environmental standards, the decree did not adopt environmental standards as tight as comparable EU standards, as the government had committed to do, including, perhaps most importantly according to civil society observers, provisions on transparency, local communities' participation in the decision-making process, and access to information.¹⁸⁷

The European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) is providing major financing for coal in Egypt. In correspondence with the Egyptian Center for Economic and Social Rights, the EBRD indicated that it plans to provide funding for cement companies in Egypt to convert their plants to coal.

1. Impacts of the Move to a Coal Industry

- a. Access to Information

The introduction of coal into Egypt has been shrouded in secrecy; the government has denied access to information about its decisions on coal. According to the Egyptian Initiative on Personal Rights, coal was approved “despite broad popular opposition and despite the objection of a big number of environment and energy experts and some ministers, including the Minister of Environment at the time.”¹⁸⁸ Until now, there are no official figures to even establish the amount of coal being brought into the country. Moreover, the Prime Minister’s decree no. 964 of 2015, which amended the regulations implementing the Law for the Protection of the Environment 4/1994, was taken in the absence of an elected parliament.¹⁸⁹ The current Minister of Environment Khaled Fahmy has said that the government intends to prioritize “clean coal” – i.e. coal in industrial and energy production that uses advanced technology to “scrub” emissions of pollutants. Business observers in Egypt are skeptical of this statement, however, given the significantly higher costs of “clean coal” plants. Sherif Abdel Messih, CEO of Future Energy Corporation in Egypt said, in response to the minister’s announcement, “What [the coal industry doesn’t] tell you is that the cost of such plants is so high it will never be built by any Egyptian businessman or government.”¹⁹⁰

According to Ahmed el Droubi, an environmental activist and co-founder of the civil society movement Egyptians Against Coal, extensive corruption and inefficiency in law enforcement call into question whether the Egyptian Environmental Affairs Agency (EEAA) can effectively implement environmental safeguards, monitor emissions, and issue fines, as it has the authority to do. According to Droubi, as well as a source in a transportation company servicing the coal industry, since the removal of former Minister of Environment Iskandar, there have been no penalties or fines recorded by the ministry concerning the utilization and transportation of coal. This is notable according to Droubi, since several cement factories used coal before the decree permitting them to do so, and before the EEAA approved modifications to these factories for the utilization of coal.

Egyptian NGOs opposing coal question how the government can ensure safe use of potentially hundreds of millions of tons of coal, given that they view the government as already ineffective at protecting the environment.¹⁹¹

b. Health Impacts

The Prime Minister's decree also undid a prohibition on the use of coal and other heavy fuels in residential areas. Under the new decree, the Prime Minister can authorize such use under "necessary conditions and to serve public interest," but civil society groups fear that companies' influence on the government will play a greater role than public interest considerations in these authorizations.¹⁹² Furthermore, the amendments give cement factories a five-year grace period before they are required to comply with the new, stricter standards on emissions.

Civil society organizations in Egypt have repeatedly warned against the severe negative effects of using coal on health and environment.¹⁹³ One worker we interviewed (who for security reasons asked to remain anonymous) from a transport company that serves the coal industry mentioned that there is a high rate of health impacts, especially respiratory illnesses, among the workers in the Alexandria port where coal is imported, and that there is a lack of awareness among the workers of the health impacts of their work.

c. Freedom of Association, Assembly & Expression

Following the lobbying by cement companies to push for coal's entry into Egypt, the Egyptians Against Coal movement was established. A coalition of leading NGOs including the Egyptian Center for Economic & Social Rights (ECESR), and Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights came together with Egyptians Against Coal to oppose coal imports.

Shortly after the government decided to allow the use of coal in April 2014, it passed a freedom of assembly law that Egyptian human rights groups called "a legal shield to repression"¹⁹⁴ and that Human Rights Watch called "deeply restrictive".¹⁹⁵ With the law preventing activists from protesting and hosting public events, under threat of imprisonment, movements such as Egyptians Against Coal have been severely curtailed. El Droubi and Dr. Ragia El Gerzawy of Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights both blame their anti-coal campaign's decline on the freedom of assembly law.¹⁹⁶

V. SIX MAIN FINDINGS

Across the four case studies above and a survey of older coal-producing countries like the United States, Australia, China, as well as new countries that are just about to start mining or using coal, we have found six common themes.

1. Coal is *not* cheap.

Coal is widely seen as a cheap energy source. It powered Western industrialization and is found in every region of the world, so Global South countries now see coal as their hope for catching up on industrial development.

This hope has no sound basis. Coal is supposedly cheap only because its full cost has never been included in its market price, and is routinely ignored in energy decision-making. Coal has consistently been accompanied by severe externalities such as harms to health, fundamental human

rights abuses, and environmental degradation. Instead of internalizing these costs so they are included in the price of coal, governments frequently support coal mining and coal-fired energy with direct subsidies and generous tax exemptions.¹⁹⁷

Companies are rarely held accountable for the *long-term* and *sustainable* rehabilitation of coal mines after they close. Around the world, there are tens of thousands of derelict mines that were simply abandoned by the companies, and the sites are often left unremediated, or repaired at taxpayer expense.

While the specific external costs will differ from one country and region to another, the costs of impacts captured in this report have been quantified. A review of research carried out to inform World Bank decision-making compared the external costs of coal-fired electricity generation to other forms. It found that the most credible study quantifying coal's costs, based on a large, multi-year, peer-reviewed study of lifecycle impacts, resulted in total costs per MWh for coal in 2010 exceeding the total costs for other forms of power generation (nuclear, natural gas, wind, biomass). This was because of the very high external costs of coal, based on impacts such as health effects in mining communities, air pollutants from combustion, effects of mercury, and contributions to climate change, swamped the advantages of coal-fired power's low explicit costs, causing its total costs to double its explicit costs.¹⁹⁸ These figures, with coal's costs roughly doubling when external costs were considered, were corroborated in a more specific study examining the costs due to contribution to climate change, human health effects of air and water pollution, and water consumption of the coal mines supplying Kusile power station in South Africa.¹⁹⁹

A scholarly study of coal in Appalachia,²⁰⁰ a large coal mining region in the United States, found that, examining the cost of coal in the value of life lost versus the economic benefit of coal, the costs exceeded its benefits by an estimated \$8-18 billion per year. The study also found that mortality rates in Appalachian counties increase with greater coal mining, affecting all segments of the population, not only the coal-mining workforce.

The Social Cost of Carbon (SCC), estimated by scientists and economists from the Interagency Working Group (IWG) formed by President Obama, is another attempt to quantify the costs of each ton of carbon emission, in which power generation is the single largest component (and coal is the largest fuel source) in terms of its climate impacts. The IWG currently estimates this at \$40 a ton.²⁰¹ A recent study by Stanford University pegs this at \$220, however, and it expects that the actual cost could be much higher²⁰² since it does not include social costs apart from climate impacts.

These limited attempts to quantify the costs of coal illustrate just how much we still do not know about what coal costs to communities, workers, governments and taxpayers in many countries in the Global South. Without accurately tallying the full costs, it is impossible to know if coal presents any net benefit at all.

And these figures do not even consider non-environmental social costs such as housing and poverty impacts of displacement of communities, suppression of protest, and other human rights impacts, which have proved more difficult to quantify.²⁰³ How does one put a dollar value on the cost to indigenous communities of no longer being able to dream in their land, or to carry out the spiritual and traditional practices that are essential to their identity?

2. Coal aggravates poverty locally – and may have little positive net economic effect nationally

Peabody Energy, one of the largest coal mining companies in the world, launched a campaign called “Advanced Energy for Life”—a supposed effort to end the “world’s number one human and environmental crisis”—energy poverty.²⁰⁴ The claim, repeated across the industry, is that cheap coal is the answer for the billions of people around the world who do not have access to electricity. Yet a study of projects to alleviate energy poverty by the Australia Institute “could not find a single example where coal companies have supported coal-powered energy poverty alleviation projects. The reason that even coal companies do not use coal-fired power to assist with energy poverty alleviation is that it is not economically rational to do so.” The study also provided data to challenge the coal industry’s claims that it drives world economic growth, and increases life expectancy and quality of life.²⁰⁵

As the cases of La Guajira and Cesar in Colombia, Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand in India, as well as Mpumalanga in South Africa show, coal-affected communities often end up being the poorest in their country. Entire economies are built around and become solely dependent on the coal mine or power plant, eclipsing other sources of livelihood that often provide greater independence and resilience to communities when coal prices fluctuate or when companies close altogether. Across these countries, communities living right next to coal mines or coal power plants often do not enjoy the electricity being generated next to them. They constantly have to compete with the coal company for water, which significantly affects their food security and ability to sustain their own productive livelihoods.

Research has shown that general poverty and childhood poverty rates are increased in the areas of Central Appalachia where mountaintop removal mining occurs, with the mining activity causing falling property values, increased volatility in employment, and decreased diversity in economic activity.²⁰⁶

Journalist Richard Martin, who recently published the book *Coal Wars: The Future of Energy and the Fate of the Planet*, after traveling to China and the coal regions of the United States, observed that coal brought jobs but not development. “... [T]here’s this odd, cultural double-mindedness about the coal industry that in many ways has been the economic lifeline for a lot of these places, but at the same time has kept these people in a state of dependency and inability, inflexibility, that prevents them from adapting to economic change... to these broad, global economic shifts.”²⁰⁷

A study of the socioeconomic impacts of coal mining in Appalachia showed a link between lower educational achievement and undiversified (coal-dependent) economies.²⁰⁸ Paradoxically, a 10% *increase* in coal-mining wages was correlated to a 6.5% *decrease* in secondary school enrollment, signaling that many chose to work in the coal-mining industry over completing their high school education.

These experiences in the United States are mirrored in coal-dependent Global South countries included in our case studies. Focusing narrowly on energy demand, often to fuel other industries, governments subject already poor and vulnerable communities like the fishing community of Wagher in India and Don Jaca in Colombia to forced displacement and deprivation of livelihoods. Even for those employed in coal mines, the benefits are often stacked against costs to their own health and safety from working in the mines, and the harms to their communities.

The International Covenant on Social, Economic and Cultural Rights enshrines the rights of individuals to “an adequate standard of living for himself and his family, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions,”²⁰⁹ which the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights has recognized includes the right to water.²¹⁰

3. Coal is a Global South problem that is fuelled by both the North and the South.

May Hermanus, former Chief Inspector of Mines of South Africa and a well-recognized expert on mining and sustainability, sees that the solution to the problems surrounding coal cannot realistically and effectively be undertaken by just one country. “It’s a race to the bottom,” argues Hermanus, pointing to the fact that the coal industry is a global one, where companies that are unconcerned with their social and environmental impacts can seek out countries with attractive regulatory frameworks.²¹¹ This research affirmed the global nature of the industry, as many of the same companies operate or plan to invest across the countries in the case studies and others—Glencore, BHP Billiton, Anglo American, Adani, Vale, Rio Tinto, Murray Energy, and more. No sustainable solutions can be had piecemeal in an industry that is transnational.

Cooperation should not just be at the level of the governments, but also that of social movements, activists and researcher-advocates. This should not just be done within countries, but across Global South countries, given that the human rights problems by the coal industry prove to be similar across different socio-political contexts and geographic locations.

4. Human rights violations around the coal industry thrive in weak and/or repressive governance structures.

Human rights violations generally thrive in the context of weak governance or repressive states. But these contexts have a particular multiplier effect on the impacts of coal-related abuses.

In the countries in this study, strong legislation regulating the coal industry generally does exist. The problem is in implementation. In South Africa for example, a 2014 report showed that Eskom purchased coal from 19 companies that had no water licenses.²¹² Compliance with environmental plans that companies submit as a prerequisite to obtaining mining licenses is often unenforced. Fulfillment of their social and labor plans is often assumed rather than verified.²¹³ Especially for a water-scarce country like South Africa, this failure of regulation is staggering. The problems are most acute around mine closure, as their closure plans are often unfunded, leaving the authorities with no leverage over the company, and the community with no means to remediate its land and other resources.

This is also the case in Egypt, whose current government routinely suppresses civil society. The right to access information, an integral part of the right of freedom of expression, becomes a mere formality in a country that does not allow its citizens to express dissent or to even seek official information on matters that affect public interest. How was the decision to welcome coal into the country taken? Were communities that are likely to be affected by the repeal of the prohibition on coal plants in residential neighborhoods consulted? How much coal is Egypt importing? A lack of transparency means those protections that do exist can easily go unenforced, and makes accountability for violations nearly impossible.

5. Corporate social responsibility is not enough. Accountability is essential.

Coal companies in the countries in this study often take special pride in their corporate social responsibility projects and the millions – and in some cases billions – of dollars that they have spent on these. It is true that coal companies put up schools, clinics, and livelihood projects, most often substituting for the government in impoverished places where the state may barely exist.

The record of community after community denouncing harms caused by coal shows that these are not enough. The actual violations of rights, in the form of killings, physical harm, loss of livelihood, damage to culture, health deterioration, and forced displacements cannot be “balanced” by corporate social responsibility projects. Companies must exercise due diligence to avoid human rights abuses not out of charity but out their responsibility to respect the human rights of workers and communities. Erring corporations should be held accountable by states, and adequate remedy provided to those whose rights have been infringed upon. If coal provides such clear net benefits as the industry and its proponents in government claim, it should be very straightforward for those harmed to share in the net gains – in other words, to be made more than whole. In most cases the “losers” from coal mining and power development rarely receive compensation that comes close to providing adequate remedy for the harms they have suffered.

Some coal companies have taken steps to address some of these impacts. Cerrejón Coal in Colombia and Anglo Coal in South Africa have adopted human rights commitments. Cerrejón recently shelved plans to double its coal production after indigenous communities objected to plans to divert 26 kilometers of the Ranchería River. It has asked NGO and academic experts to evaluate its human rights performance and make recommendations, which it has committed to follow. Yet both of these companies continue to face major concerns over the impacts of their operations.

Among energy companies, some European coal buyers have created the Bettercoal initiative. It includes a code for mining companies that they purchase from, covering transparency, human rights, and social and environmental performance. It does provide for site-level assessments, but these are largely carried out by coal mining companies themselves, with only one to date (Drummond in Colombia) conducting a third-party assessment – in a process that NGOs criticized as lacking independence or transparency and ignoring victims of violence or the need to provide remedies for abuse.²¹⁴ The initiative as a whole is entirely governed by energy companies that use coal – leaving it open to criticism from development organizations that it fails to include the voices of affected people, lacks transparency, and sidesteps the need for remedies for past abuses.²¹⁵

6. A just transition from coal is needed. A green economy alone is not the answer.

Given advances in the global climate campaign and the urgent need to act to stop climate change, it might seem inevitable that the world will soon move away from coal. However, whether in continuing to use coal or in transitioning out of it, human rights must be protected.

The very manner of transition can violate human rights, especially in countries that are almost fully reliant on coal for their energy needs such as India and South Africa. Coal mines and power plants

cannot be closed overnight, letting these countries go dark and seriously aggravating poverty in the societies as a whole.

Journalist Richard Martin highlights that while coal has brought environmental catastrophe, “there is still a human cost to its downfall.”²¹⁶ He writes, “We focus a lot on convincing people that coal is contributing to climate change, that climate change is a problem. But if we’re looking for political compromises... it seems the more pertinent argument is just convincing people that this isn’t going to destroy them in the process.”²¹⁷

The process of undertaking a just transition will be as important as its content. A top-down approach, which seeks to swiftly introduce changes without the buy-in of the community most affected, can fail despite the best intentions. For example, the decision of the National Green Tribunal of India to immediately ban all mining in Meghalaya state, hailed by environmental activists as a landmark legal victory, swept the state like a storm, leaving thousands of families, many of them migrants, without jobs. No one prepared the families – not the government, not civil society – for the day after the rat hole mines were plugged.

In an issue as complex as transitioning out of an industry that has become central to the economy of a community or a country, decision-making must be careful, inclusive and most likely time-consuming. Communities, who best know how they may have both benefited and been harmed by the coal industry, often resist because they see no other viable alternative to their dependency on coal. Within a rights-based approach, a transparent and participatory process must be led by those whose rights are most at stake.

According to Tracy-Lynn Humby, a professor at the University of Witwatersrand Law School, the problem is the idea that one can close a mine. “A mine never closes,” according to her, because once operations cease, informal settlers can move in, health impacts linger, spontaneous combustion and sinkholes imperil lives, and the issue of long-term and geographically wide-ranging rehabilitation takes decades and necessarily would involve several stakeholders, not least the company. Furthermore, companies usually try to cut costs as a mine closes, which can further weaken the mechanisms that would be needed to help a community recover. According to her, we need to move away from the idea of mine closure to models of long-term stewardship.²¹⁸

The necessity of having a gradual and inclusive process that is led by those most affected is equally important in the case of labor. While workers are often seen as those who stand to lose immediately from a transition from coal, the case of South Africa’s labor movement as well as the International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC) are clear examples of how labor can be engaged with constructively and how they can lead in planning for a just transition.

The ITUC has been actively lobbying for just transition to be included in the negotiating text for the Paris COP.²¹⁹ In South Africa, the labor unions themselves have joined forces with environmental groups in creating a plan for a just transition to renewable energy sources, which they expect can generate one million jobs (compared to around 76,000²²⁰ currently employed in the coal mining industry in the country). According to the One Million Jobs Campaign, they are “attacking the causes and consequences of climate change and global joblessness, not the cosmetics of the market.”

However, trade unions and other workers’ advocates do not only seek a shift to a green economy, which they warn can simply be turned into “green capitalism” that could perpetuate existing

weakness of unions, and the abuses that thrive in such a context.²²¹ The President of the National Union of Metalworkers of South Africa (NUMSA) warns that, “green jobs can be as indecent as blue or brown jobs... It can use cheap labor, exploit women and children, use labor brokers and be dangerous in terms of occupational health and safety.”²²²

Communities can start taking stock of their own strengths and what they can build on as they renew their economies and ways of life after coal. Retraining these workers requires significant investment, and a long-term plan that should start being implemented long before a mine approaches its final stages of existence. There are sufficient cases of successful transitions of formerly-heavily coal-dependent communities around the world to learn from.²²³ The transition was hard and costly, but nevertheless possible. Industrialized countries that have financed their growth on carbon-intensive models have a moral obligation to help poor countries avoid the same path, so should financially contribute to bottom-up models of “just transition” in the Global South.

A just transition should not just be about a “shallow change focused on protecting the sectors of the workforce most vulnerable to mitigation strategies,” but a “deep, transformative change to ensure both sustainability and justice in the move to a low carbon economy”, as South African researchers have stated.²²⁴

VI. CONCLUSION: NO, COAL IS NOT DYING

Vulnerable people from all corners of the world – from coastal villagers in Alaska to farmers in India and Kenya – have already demonstrated that climate change is an issue of human rights and justice. The demand for countries and companies to make commitments to limit greenhouse gases, and provide for adaptation to ongoing climate change, is at its core a demand for the protection of and respect for human rights. But the human rights arguments for limiting carbon emissions do not stop at climate impacts. As this report shows, the coal industry has also borne responsibility for abuses of workers’ and communities’ rights.

The target of limiting greenhouse gas emissions to achieve a halt of global warming at 2°C cannot be a narrowly scientific goal, looking only to future action and impacts. Measures to reach this target must also respect and protect other human rights: the rights of the poor in those countries without sufficient energy from clean sources to sustainable development that includes them, via access to clean energy among other means, and the rights of victims of abuses involving coal and other fossil fuels to real remedies.

Respecting these rights will begin by giving these people a central voice in plans for climate solutions, for counting the costs and benefits to them of both past practice and future plans – but also by going beyond numbers, to hear the stories and realities that these often voiceless people have to tell. Moreover, workers, who are often expected to stand to lose from moving away from coal, must have a central role in a just transition.

Coal’s plummeting prices in recent years have led companies, unsure that they will recoup their investments, to shelve some plans for marginal coal mining projects. But the dynamic toward reduced coal mining also makes coal as an energy source for poor countries *more* appealing: it appears even cheaper than in recent years, with so many of its costs externalized and foisted onto workers and society.

Beyond greenhouse gas targets that will slow and ultimately reverse the climate crisis, a solution with human rights and human dignity at its core requires a much deeper understanding of the full impacts of coal, other fossil fuels, their alternatives, and the green transition. Violations of human rights that have occurred in the context of fossil fuel extraction and use can continue, though perhaps in different forms, no matter what type of energy becomes dominant after Paris. The challenge to the negotiators and observers in Paris, then, is this: A strong climate accord is not sufficient. It must be based on human rights and justice, to protect the rights of the most vulnerable in society.

VII. RECOMMENDATIONS

In all these recommendations, it is crucial that participatory processes be created to include the voice of vulnerable groups and affected communities. Mere formal documents or processes are not sufficient if they are not grounded on the realities of people on the ground and are not owned by rights holders.

To Global South and Global North governments:

- Support strong climate and greenhouse gas targets at the COP21 with substantial funding for a “just transition” away from fossil fuels, involving representatives of workers in the coal industry as core stakeholders
- Coordinate their efforts towards an international regulatory framework on the coal industry that has become increasingly global, to prevent companies’ flight from one country to another that has more lax regulations in their activities
- Enforce legal protections for communities, the environment and workers in connection with coal mining and coal-fired power, and strengthen legislation where it does not meet international human rights standards – with a focus on vulnerable populations including indigenous peoples and marginalized racial groups, women, and children
- Ensure that judicial and administrative procedures provide effective, timely remedies that are accessible to workers in the coal industry and to communities affected by coal extraction and coal-fired energy

To coal companies:

- Adopt and implement a commitment to human rights in their operations and business relationships, including:
 - commissioning independent and community-driven human rights impact assessments to maximize benefit and avoid harm to all affected people and communities
 - creating community-driven and rights-respecting grievance mechanisms
- Commit to seeking free, prior and informed consent of indigenous peoples and meaningful consultation of all communities affected by projects, and to abiding by the process’s results.
- Engage affected communities in substantive and genuine discussions regarding reparations and remedies

- Diversify sources of revenue to become less reliant on coal in case greenhouse gas regulations and other measures to tackle externalities in production and use of coal make their current business models uneconomic.

To energy companies and investors:

- Require coal companies in their supply chain to take the actions laid out above

To investors:

- Divest from or refuse to invest in coal companies that violate human rights of their workers and of affected communities.

To civil society:

- Take steps toward closer collaboration and alignment of goals and tactics across climate, human rights, environmental justice, gender, indigenous peoples, land rights and labor rights movements

To university researchers and Global South governments:

- Fund and conduct participatory research to quantify the full social costs of coal mining and coal-fired energy production and to develop models for qualitative assessment of coal's impacts that take into account the full rights and narratives of affected people, with special attention on vulnerable groups

ENDNOTES

- ¹ “Coal”, International Energy Agency: <http://www.iea.org/aboutus/faqs/coal/>
- ² “The Resource Curse”, *Bloomberg*, Sep. 12, 2014: <http://www.bloombergview.com/quicktake/resource-curse>
- ³ “The end of coal? Alpha Natural bankruptcy points to industry troubles”, *Christian Science Monitor*, Aug. 3, 2015: <http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/USA-Update/2015/0803/The-end-of-coal-Alpha-Natural-bankruptcy-points-to-industry-troubles.-video>
- ⁴ “Coal Is A Dead Man Walking: A Look Back At 2014”, *ClimateProgress* blog, Center for American Progress, Dec. 9, 2014: <http://www.minesandcommunities.org/article.php?a=12847>
- ⁵ “Citi says thermal coal 'in structural decline'”, *ClimateSpectator* (Australia), May 29, 2015: <http://www.businessspectator.com.au/news/2015/5/29/energy-markets/citi-says-thermal-coal-structural-decline>
- ⁶ “Coal, Australian thermal coal Monthly Price - US Dollars per Metric Ton”, IndexMundi: <http://www.indexmundi.com/commodities/?commodity=coal-australian&months=120>
- ⁷ “Global Coal Risk Assessment: Data Analysis and Market Research”, World Resources Institute, Nov. 2012: http://pdf.wri.org/global_coal_risk_assessment.pdf
- ⁸ “The Worldwide Coal Boom Is Going Bust”, Sierra Club, Greepace, CoalSwarm, Mar. 16, 2015: <http://endcoal.org/2015/03/the-worldwide-coal-boom-goes-bust/>
- ⁹ “Murray Energy buys Colombian coal mines”, *Bloomberg*, Aug. 15, 2015: <http://www.strib.com/home/2839450-155/murray-energy-buys-columbian-coal-mines>
- ¹⁰ “Finance report card”, BankTrack: http://www.banktrack.org/show/pages/2015_coal_finance_report_card_report
- ¹¹ “U.S., China and Brazil Commit to New Climate Change Goals”, June 30, 2015: <http://time.com/3941783/china-brazil-usa-climate-change/>
- ¹² “EU leaders agree to cut greenhouse gas emissions by 40% by 2030”, Oct. 23, 2014: <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/24/eu-leaders-agree-to-cut-greenhouse-gas-emissions-by-40-by-2030>
- ¹³ “The Politics of Obama’s Greenhouse-Gas Rule”, *The Atlantic*, Aug. 3, 2015: <http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/08/obama-greenhouse-gas-rule/400382/>
- ¹⁴ “Coal’s Slow Demise As A Power Source Leads To Role Reversal With Natural Gas”, *ClimateProgress* blog, Center for American Progress, July 14, 2015: <http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2015/07/14/3680250/natural-gas-more-electricity-than-coal-for-first-time/>
- ¹⁵ “India’s domestic coal boom halts import growth”, *Reuters*, Oct. 20, 2015: <http://in.reuters.com/article/2015/10/20/india-coal-imports-idINKCN0SE1BZ20151020>
- ¹⁶ “Coal Resources”, Department of Energy, Government of South Africa: http://www.energy.gov.za/files/coal_frame.html
- ¹⁷ “South America”, CoalSwarm: <http://coalswarm.org/find-information/search-by-location/south-america/>
- ¹⁸ “China underreporting coal consumption by up to 17%, data suggests”, Nov. 4, 2015: <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/nov/04/china-underreporting-coal-consumption-by-up-to-17-data-suggests>
- ¹⁹ “China’s planned coal-to-gas plants to emit over one billion tons of CO2”, Greenpeace, July 25, 2014: <http://www.greenpeace.org/international/en/news/features/China-coal-to-gas-plants-to-emit-billion-tons-of-CO2/>
- ²⁰ “Emissions From India Will Increase, Official Says”, *New York Times*, Sep. 24, 2014: http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/25/world/asia/25climate.html?_r=1
- ²¹ *Ibid.*
- ²² “African Development Bank Defends Lending for Coal Power”, *Bloomberg*, Mar. 18, 2015: <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-03-18/african-development-bank-defends-lending-for-coal-power>
- ²³ *Ibid.*
- ²⁴ “India leads Asia’s dash for coal as emissions blow east”, *Reuters*, Oct. 6, 2015: <http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/10/06/us-asia-coal-climatechange-idUSKCN0RZ2G020151006>
- ²⁵ “Southern Africa looks to prosper from rich coal resource”, *The National* (UAE), Apr. 25, 2015: <http://www.thenational.ae/business/energy/southern-africa-looks-to-prosper-from-rich-coal-resource>
- ²⁶ “Nigeria signs MoU to boost generation by 500MW”, *ESI Africa*, Mar. 2, 2015: <http://www.esi-africa.com/nigeria-signs-mou-to-boost-generation-by-500mw/>
- ²⁷ “First Coal-Generated Electricity in September 2017, Says Contractor”, *The Star* (Kenya), Feb. 25, 2015: <http://allafrica.com/stories/201502251481.html>
- ²⁸ “India leads Asia’s dash for coal as emissions blow east”, *supra* note 25.
- ²⁹ “First Coal-Generated Electricity in September 2017, Says Contractor”, *supra* note 28.
- ³⁰ “The End Of Coal? Coal Finance Report Card 2015”, Rainforest Action Network, Sierra Club, BankTrack, May 2015: <http://www.actu-environnement.com/media/pdf/news-24476-the-end-of-coal-2015.pdf>

-
- ³² “U.S. anti-coal dominoes hit BRICS wall, other skeptics”, *Reuters*, Aug. 12, 2014: <http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/08/12/us-usa-coal-lending-analysis-idUSKBN0GC1P520140812>
- ³³ “For India, China-backed lender may be answer to coal investment”, *Reuters*, Nov. 5, 2014: <http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/06/us-india-aiib-insight-idUSKBN0IP2S020141106>
- ³⁴ “Goldman Sachs Sells Colombian Coal Mines to Murray Energy”, *Wall Street Journal*, Aug. 13, 2015: <http://www.wsj.com/articles/goldman-sachs-sells-colombian-coal-mines-to-murray-energy-1439518460>
- ³⁵ “EU nations climate-minded at home, but promoting coal products abroad”, *EU Observer*, 10 Mar. 2015: <https://euobserver.com/energy/127928>
- ³⁶ “Germany, the Green Superpower”, Thomas Friedman (opinion), *New York Times*, May 6, 2015: http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/06/opinion/thomas-friedman-germany-the-green-superpower.html?_r=0
- ³⁷ “EU nations climate-minded at home, but promoting coal products abroad”, *supra* note 37.
- ³⁸ “Kusile Power Station Project”, Eskom: http://www.eskom.co.za/Whatweredoing/NewBuild/Pages/Kusile_Power_Station.aspx
- ³⁹ “U.S. anti-coal dominoes hit BRICS wall, other skeptics”, *supra* note 32.
- ⁴⁰ “EU nations climate-minded at home, but promoting coal products abroad”, *supra* note 37.
- ⁴¹ “World Bank to limit financing of coal-fired plants”, July 16, 2013: <http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/07/16/us-worldbank-climate-coal-idUSBRE96F19U20130716>
- ⁴² “World Bank Accelerating Coal Development in Indonesia”, Oil Change International, Sep. 2013: <http://priceofoil.org/2013/09/25/world-bank-accelerating-coal-development-indonesia/>
- ⁴³ “U.S. exports its greenhouse-gas emissions — as coal. Profitable coal.”, Joby Warrick, *Washington Post*, Oct. 15, 2015: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/us-exports-its-greenhouse-gas-emissions--as-coal-profitable-coal/2015/10/08/05711c92-65fc-11e5-bdb6-6861f4521205_story.html
- ⁴⁴ Source: US Energy Information Administration: http://www.eia.gov/beta/coal/data/browser/#/topic/41?agg=2,1,0&rank=ok&linechart=COAL.EXPORT_QTY.TOT-TOT-TOT.A&columnchart=COAL.EXPORT_QTY.TOT-TOT-TOT.A&map=COAL.EXPORT_QTY.TOT-TOT-TOT.A&freq=A&ctype=map&dtype=pin&rtype=s&pin=&rs=0&motype=0
- ⁴⁵ “BP Energy Outlook 2035”, BP, Jan. 2014, p. 69: http://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/pdf/energy-economics/energy-outlook-2015/bp-world-energy-outlook_booklet_2035.pdf
- ⁴⁶ “Global figures”, Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre: <http://www.internal-displacement.org/global-figures>
- ⁴⁷ “Minería en Colombia: Derechos, políticas públicas y gobernanza”, National Controller’s Office, 2013, p. 62: http://www.contraloriagen.gov.co/documents/10136/182119332/Libro_mineria_sep3_2013.pdf/65bf77a0-8b0b-430a-9726-dad0e72639c6; Roberto Vidal-López, “Truth Telling and Internal Displacement in Colombia”, International Center for Transitional Justice and Brookings-LSE Project on Internal Displacement, July 2012, p. 8: <https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-Brookings-Displacement-Truth-Telling-Colombia-CaseStudy-2012-English.pdf>
- ⁴⁸ “Annual Report: Colombia 2013”, Amnesty International, May 23, 2013: <http://www.amnestyusa.org/research/reports/annual-report-colombia-2013?page=show>
- ⁴⁹ “Extractivismo Conflictos y Resistencia”, CENSAT-Agua Viva, Aug. 2014: <http://censat.org/es3/publicaciones/extractivismo-conflictos-y-resistencias>; “Global Reach: U.S. Corporate Interests in Colombia”, *PBS Frontline*, Nov. 2002: <http://www.pbs.org/frontlineworld/stories/colombia/corporate.html>
- ⁵⁰ “Colombia Said to Miss Coal Production Target Last Year”, *Bloomberg*, Feb. 5, 2015: <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-02-05/colombia-said-to-miss-coal-production-target-last-year>
- ⁵¹ “Banking on Coal”, Urgewald, BankTrack, CEE Bankwatch Network and Polska Zielona Sieć, Nov. 2013: http://www.banktrack.org/download/banking_on_coal/banking_on_coal_4_67_6.pdf
- ⁵² 74% of this coal is then shipped onward to other European countries.
- ⁵³ “The Dark Side of Coal”, PAX Netherlands, June 2014: https://www.urgewald.org/sites/default/files/dark_side_of_coal.pdf
- ⁵⁴ “Glencore recompone el negocio del carbón del país”, *Portafolio* (Colombia), May 2, 2013: <http://www.portafolio.co/negocios/glencore-recompone-el-negocio-del-carbon-del-pais>
- ⁵⁵ “Locomotora minero-energética: fundamental para la prosperidad económica y social de Colombia”, *La Tarde* (Colombia), 23 Aug. 2013: <http://www.latarde.com/noticias/risaralda/120335-locomotora-minero-energetica-fundamental-para-la-prosperidad-economica-y-s>
- ⁵⁶ “Extractivismo Conflictos y Resistencia”, *supra* note 49.
- ⁵⁷ “The Dark Side of Coal”, *supra* note 53.
- ⁵⁸ “La minería no destruye el ambiente ni empobrece comunidades”, *Semana* (Colombia), Feb. 20, 2014: <http://www.semana.com/economia/articulo/santos-dice-que-mineria-no-contamina-ni-empobrece/377889-3>

-
- “Colombia País Minero: Plan nacional para el desarrollo minero”, Unidad de Planeación Minero Energética, Ministry of Mines & Energy”, Government of Colombia, 2006: http://www.upme.gov.co/Docs/PNDM_2019_Final.pdf
- ⁵⁹ “Colombia País Minero: Plan nacional para el desarrollo minero”, *supra* note 58.
- ⁶⁰ “El carbón del Catatumbo, una riqueza represada y olvidada”, *El Tiempo* (Colombia), Nov. 22, 2015: <http://www.eltiempo.com/archivo/documento/MAM-1681927>; “La desviación del Arroyo Bruno: entre el desarrollo minero y la sequía”, CENSAT Agua Viva and Sintracarbón (Colombia), 2015: <http://censat.org/es/publicaciones/la-desviacion-del-arroyo-bruno-entre-el-desarrollo-minero-y-la-sequia>
- ⁶¹ “Megaproyectos: Oportunidades de inclusión productiva para poblaciones en situación de pobreza y vulnerabilidad de La Guajira”, UN Development Program Colombia, Aug. 2012: http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/documents/projects/COL/00058568_Estudio%20Perfiles%20Ocupacional%20La%20Guajira.pdf; “La minería en Colombia: la maldición de los recursos naturales”, Jan. 16, 2014: <http://www.eltiempo.com/archivo/documento/CMS-13366835>
- ⁶² “Cerca de 3.000 niños han muerto en La Guajira en seis años”, *El Espectador*, Mar. 26, 2014: <http://www.elspectador.com/noticias/nacional/cerca-de-3000-ninos-han-muerto-guajira-seis-anos-articulo-483128>
- ⁶³ From 8.4% to 3.4% in La Guajira and 30% to 8% in Cesar.
- ⁶⁴ “Megaproyectos: Oportunidades de inclusión productiva para poblaciones en situación de pobreza y vulnerabilidad de La Guajira”, *supra* note 61.
- ⁶⁵ “Cerrejón Coal, Colombia: an abusive marriage, full of machismo”, London Mining Network, June 24, 2014: <http://londonminingnetwork.org/2014/06/cerrejon-coal-colombia-an-abusive-marriage-full-of-machismo/>
- ⁶⁶ “The Dark Side of Coal”, *supra* note 53
- ⁶⁷ “Open Letter to All Recipients of the Report The Dark Side of Coal: Paramilitary Violence in the Mining Region of Cesar, Colombia”, Drummond, July 1, 2014: <http://www.drummondltd.com/wp-content/uploads/Response-to-PAX-Report-final-2.pdf>
- ⁶⁸ “Los pueblos indígenas en Colombia: Derechos, Políticas y Desafíos”, UNICEF, 2009: <http://www.unicef.org/colombia/pdf/pueblos-indigenas.pdf>
- ⁶⁹ “The Curse of Coal”, DanWatch, May 2010: http://www.multiwatch.ch/cm_data/100505_danwatch_cerrejon.pdf
- ⁷⁰ Convention No. 169 is a legally binding document that deals with the rights of indigenous and tribal peoples. 14 Latin American states including Colombia have ratified it. Once the Convention is ratified, the country has a year to create or reform policies, legislation and programs to enforce the basic principles of the Convention. For more information see <http://www.ilo.org/indigenous/Conventions/no169/lang-en/index.htm>
- ⁷¹ “Colombia. Tribunal popular contra Cerrejón. Dolor, rabia y rebeldía”, Laguarura.net, Aug. 24, 2014: <http://laguarura.net/2014/08/24/colombia-tribunal-popular-contra-cerrejon-dolor-rabia-y-rebeldia/>
- ⁷² “El pueblo wayuu que el carbón desterró”, *El Espectador*, Feb. 24, 2014: <http://www.elspectador.com/noticias/medio-ambiente/el-pueblo-wayuu-el-carbon-desterro-articulo-477081>
- ⁷³ “Can we afford 30 more years of coal exploitation?”, Friends of the Earth International, Feb. 26, 2015: <http://www.foei.org/news/can-afford-30-years-coal-exploitation>
- ⁷⁴ “Resolución No. 041 DE 1996 Determinación de extensiones para las UAFs”, Junta Directiva del Instituto Colombiano de la Reforma Agraria, Sep. 24, 1996: http://www.incoder.gov.co/documentos/Desarrollo_Rural/Pedaf/Normatividad/RESOLUCI%C3%93N%20No%20041%20DE%201996.pdf
- ⁷⁵ “Cerrejón Coal, Colombia: an abusive marriage, full of machismo”, *supra* note 65
- ⁷⁶ Interview with Danilo Urrea, CENSAT, July 24, 2015, Bogotá, Colombia
- ⁷⁷ “The thirst of coal: structural causes of drought in La Guajira, Colombia”, London Mining Network, Sep. 12, 2014: <http://londonminingnetwork.org/2014/09/the-thirst-of-coal-structural-causes-of-drought-in-la-guajira-colombia/>
- ⁷⁸ “In Colombia, two worlds collide”, New Humanist, Dec. 2, 2014: <https://newhumanist.org.uk/articles/4789/in-colombia-two-worlds-collide>
- ⁷⁹ “El acceso al agua para consumo humano en Colombia”, Martha Yáñez Contreras & Karina Acevedo González, University of Cartagena, in *Revista de Economía Institucional*, 2013: <http://www.economiainstitutional.com/esp/vinculos/pdf/No29/myanez29.pdf>; “Ley de aguas: Leyes No. 276 del 27 de agosto de 1942 y sus reformas”, Government of Colombia: <http://www.hacienda.go.cr/centro/datos/Ley/Ley%20276-%20Ley%20Aguas%20-27%20AGO-1942.doc>
- ⁸⁰ “The dirty story behind local energy”, *Boston Phoenix*, Oct. 1, 2007: <http://thephoenix.com/Boston/News/48183-dirty-story-behind-local-energy/>
- ⁸¹ “Cerrejón Coal, Colombia: an abusive marriage, full of machismo”, *supra* note 65
- ⁸² Interview with Rogelio Ustate, La Guajira, Colombia, Aug. 22, 2015
- ⁸³ “Carbones del Cerrejón and CMC- Coal Marketing Company response to report published by

DanWatch”, Cerrejón Coal, July 6, 2010: http://www.multiwatch.ch/cm_data/Cerrejon-response-re-DanWatch-report-6-Jul-2010.pdf

⁸⁴ Communications with Tierra Digna, Aug. 2015.

⁸⁵ Ley 99 de 1993: Reglamentado por el Decreto Nacional 1713 de 2002, Reglamentada por el Decreto Nacional 4688 de 2005, Reglamentada parcialmente por el Decreto Nacional 3600 de 2007, Reglamentada por el Decreto Nacional 2372 de 2010, por la cual se crea el Ministerio del Medio Ambiente, se reordena el Sector Público encargado de la gestión y conservación del medio ambiente y los recursos naturales renovables, se organiza el Sistema Nacional Ambiental, SINA, y se dictan otras disposiciones”, Congress of Colombia, 1993:

<http://www.alcaldiabogota.gov.co/sisjur/normas/Norma1.jsp?i=297>

⁸⁶ “Drummond and Colombia Both Suffer in Clash”, *Wall Street Journal*, Feb. 8, 2014:

<http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304851104579363322390004550>

⁸⁷ “Carbón ha causado 22 enfermedades en corredor minero”, *El Heraldo* (Colombia), Oct. 13, 2013:

<http://www.elheraldo.co/cesar/carbon-ha-causado-22-enfermedades-en-corredor-minero-169770>

⁸⁸ “Muere indígena embestida por tren de Cerrejón”, *El Pílon*, June 15, 2014: <http://elpilon.com.co/muere-indigena-embestida-por-tren-de-cerrejon/>

⁸⁹ “Multinacionales del carbón no cumplen”, *Las 2 Orillas*, July 19, 2015: <http://www.las2orillas.co/multinacionales-del-carbon-tardan-en-cumplir-la-ley/>; interview with Rosa Peña of Tierra Digna, Aug. 13, 2015.

⁹⁰ “The Curse of Coal”, *supra* note 69

⁹¹ “El carbón y el trabajo en Colombia: a la sombra de la locomotora minera,” in *La minería de carbón a gran escala en Colombia: impactos económicos, sociales, laborales, ambientales y territoriales*, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, Jan. 2014, pp. 35-38:

<http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/kolumbien/11067.pdf>

⁹² “The Curse of Coal”, *supra* note 69

⁹³ “The Dark Side of Coal”, *supra* note 53

⁹⁴ “Drummond Lawsuit (re Colombia)”, Business & Human Rights Resource Centre: <http://business-humanrights.org/en/drummond-lawsuit-re-colombia>

⁹⁵ “Drummond hits back at those who accused company of paramilitary ties”, *Colombia Reports*, Apr. 11,

2015: <http://colombiareports.com/drummond-hits-back-at-those-who-accused-company-of-paramilitary-ties/>

⁹⁶ “Cerrejon Coal, Colombia: an abusive marriage, full of machismo”, *supra* note 65

⁹⁷ “Cerrejon Coal, Colombia: an abusive marriage, full of machismo”, *supra* note 65

⁹⁸ “Can we afford 30 more years of coal exploitation?”, *supra* note 73

⁹⁹ “Minería en Colombia: Derechos, políticas públicas y gobernanza”, *supra* note 47, p. 23

¹⁰⁰ “Minería en Colombia: Derechos, políticas públicas y gobernanza”, *supra* note 47, p. 58

¹⁰¹ “Coal in India”, Office of the Chief Economist, Australian Government, 2015: <http://www.industry.gov.au/Office-of-the-Chief-Economist/Publications/Documents/Coal-in-India.pdf>

¹⁰² *Ibid.*

¹⁰³ “The Mines and Minerals (Development and Regulation) Bill, 2011”, PRS Legislative Research:

<http://www.prsindia.org/billtrack/the-mines-and-minerals-development-and-regulation-bill-2011-2115/>

¹⁰⁴ “India Inc Cheers As Coal Mining Opens Up To Indian And Foreign Private Companies”, *Economic Times*, Mar. 21,

2015: http://articles.economicstimes.indiatimes.com/2015-03-21/news/60346501_1_coal-mining-coal-india-minister-for-coal

¹⁰⁵ “Coal Rush In India Could Tip Balance On Climate Change”, *New York Times*, Nov. 17, 2014:

<http://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/18/world/coal-rush-in-india-could-tip-balance-on-climate-change.html>

¹⁰⁶ “The great land grab: India's war on farmers”, (opinion) Vandana Shiva, in *Al Jazeera*, June 7, 2011:

<http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2011/06/20116711756667987.html>

¹⁰⁷ *The Indigenous World 2010*, International Work group for Indigenous Affairs, 2010, p. 414:

http://www.iwgia.org/images/stories/sections/countries/asia/india/documents/IW2010_India.pdf

¹⁰⁸ “CESC firm on power plant in Dumka”, *The Telegraph* (India), Dec. 7, 2008:

http://www.telegraphindia.com/1081208/jsp/frontpage/story_10221184.jsp

¹⁰⁹ “Did Welspun fudge facts for its coal-fired power plant in Mirzapur?”, *Down To Earth* (India), Nov. 20, 2013:

<http://www.downtoearth.org.in/news/did-welspun-fudge-facts-for-its-coalfired-power-plant-in-mirzapur--42768>

¹¹⁰ Letter from Government of India, Ministry of Environment, Forests and Climate Change, to Welspun Energy, Aug.

21, 2014: http://environmentclearance.nic.in/writereaddata/Form-1A/EC/08222014112_2011.pdf

¹¹¹ “Sasan Ultra Mega Power Project achieved power station COD of its entire 3960 MW”, Reliance ADA, Apr. 22,

2015: <http://www.relianceada.com/ada/sasan-press-release-280415.html>

¹¹² “India's coal-fueled economy taking a toll on environment and rural villagers”, *Los Angeles Times*, Oct. 15, 2015:

<http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-india-us-coal-20151015-story.html>

-
- ¹¹³ “Clean felling people and laws of the land: The story of ‘clean development’ by Reliance Power’s Sasan Ultra Mega coal power plant”, Carbon Market Watch, June 13, 2014: <http://carbonmarketwatch.org/clean-felling-people-and-laws-of-the-land-the-story-of-clean-development-by-reliance-powers-sasan-ultra-mega-coal-power-plant-wt-2/>
- ¹¹⁴ “Sasan Ultra Mega Power Project: Endless Saga of Singrauli”, Srijan Lokhit Samiti, Nov. 2014: <http://www.bankinformationcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Sasan-UMPP-Brochure.pdf>
- ¹¹⁵ “India’s coal-fueled economy taking a toll on environment and rural villagers”, *supra* note 112
- ¹¹⁶ “Damodar Valley Corporation (DVC) Thermal Power Plant at Raghunathpur, India”, EJOLT Atlas, Environmental Justice Organizations, Liabilities & Trade: <https://ejatlas.org/conflict/damodar-valley-corporation-dvc-thermal-power-plant-at-raghunathpur-india>
- ¹¹⁷ “Leighton’s \$5.5 Billion Indian Coal Mine Contract Canceled”, *Bloomberg*, May 12, 2014: <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-05-12/leighton-s-5-5-billion-india-coal-deal-canceled-amid-protests>
- ¹¹⁸ “Field Survey Report on Nagarjuna Coal Power Project – Appendix 3”, Japan Center for a Sustainable Environment and Society, July 28, 2009: <http://www.jaces.org/sdap/nagarjuna/appendix3.pdf>
- ¹¹⁹ “Villagers oppose further expansion of UPCL’s thermal plant”, *Coastaldigest.com* (India), Aug. 12, 2015: <http://coastaldigest.com/index.php/news/78215-villagers-oppose-further-expansion-of-upcls-thermal-power-plant>
- ¹²⁰ “Environmental Profile and People’s Livelihood Aspects in the Vicinity of Coal Based Thermal Power Plant at Yellur Panchayat, Udupi District”, Centre for Ecological Sciences, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore, April 2012: http://wgbis.ces.iisc.ernet.in/energy/water/paper/TR126/thermal_power_plant_udupi.pdf
- ¹²¹ “Coal Kills: An Assessment of Death and Disease caused by India’s Dirtiest Energy Source”, Conservation Action Trust, UrbanEmissions.info, Greenpeace India, March 2013: <http://www.greenpeace.org/india/en/publications/Coal-Kills/>
- ¹²² “The Hazards of Coal Mining in India”, India Real Time blog, *Wall Street Journal*, July 2, 2012: <http://blogs.wsj.com/indiarealtime/2012/07/02/the-hazards-of-coal-mining-in-india/>
- ¹²³ “DNA’ replies: CIL on coal deaths”, *DNA Analysis*, 17 April 2012: <http://www.dnaindia.com/india/report-dna-replies-cil-on-coal-deaths-1676833>
- ¹²⁴ “The child miners of Meghalaya”, *Al Jazeera*, Oct. 7, 2013: <http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2013/10/child-miners-meghalaya-2013103132125749825.html>
- ¹²⁵ “India Mine Child Labor: Despite National Ban, Children Work In Rat-Hole Coal Mines For \$4 A Day”, AFP, Feb. 21, 2013: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/02/21/india-mine-child-labor_n_2730607.html?ir=India&adsSiteOverride=in
- ¹²⁶ “Child Labor in the Coal Mines in Meghalaya”, Impulse NGO Network: http://indigenoussclimate.org/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_download&gid=60&Itemid=127&lang=en
- ¹²⁷ http://www.ncpcr.gov.in/view_file.php?fid=30
- ¹²⁸ “The child miners of Meghalaya”, *supra* note 124
- ¹²⁹ “Ban on rat hole mining: NGT to hear case today”, *The Shillong Times*, Nov. 2, 2015: <http://www.theshillongtimes.com/2015/11/02/ban-on-rat-hole-mining-ngt-to-hear-case-today/>
- ¹³⁰ “Frequently Asked Questions: Tata Mundra Project”, International Finance Corporation: http://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/region_ext_content/regions/south+asia/countries/frequently+asked+questions
- ¹³¹ “Why the Mundra power plant has given Tata a mega headache”, *The Guardian* (UK), Apr. 16, 2015: <http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2015/apr/16/why-the-mundra-power-plant-has-given-tata-a-mega-headache>
- ¹³² “The Real Cost of Power: Report of The Independent Fact Finding Team on The Social, Environmental, and Economic Impacts of Tata Mundra Ultra Mega Power Project, Kutch, Gujarat”, Soumya Dutta, national convener of Bharat Jan Vigyan Jatha & other experts, June 2012: <http://www.bankinformationcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/Real+Cost+of+Power.pdf>
- ¹³³ “Final Report on Compliance Review Panel Request No. 2013/1 on the Mundra Ultra Mega Power Project in India”, Asian Development Bank Compliance Review Panel, 9 Mar. 2015: [http://compliance.adb.org/dir0035p.nsf/attachments/Mundra-CRPFinalReport-7Apr2015.pdf/\\$FILE/Mundra-CRPFinalReport-7Apr2015.pdf](http://compliance.adb.org/dir0035p.nsf/attachments/Mundra-CRPFinalReport-7Apr2015.pdf/$FILE/Mundra-CRPFinalReport-7Apr2015.pdf)
- ¹³⁴ “Tata Mundra Coal Power Plant”, EarthRights International, <http://www.earthrights.org/legal/tata-mundra-coal-power-plant>
- ¹³⁵ “Why The Mundra Power Plant Has Given Tata A Mega Headache”, *supra* note 131
- ¹³⁶ “OPHI Country Briefing June 2015: India”, Oxford Poverty & Human Development Initiative, June 2015, p. 5: http://www.dataforall.org/dashboard/ophi/index.php/mpj/download_brief_files/IND

-
- ¹³⁷ “Odisha: coal mine crash toll mounts to 14”, *Hindustan Times*, Aug. 11, 2013: <http://www.hindustantimes.com/india/odisha-coal-mine-crash-toll-mounts-to-14/story-Ci4JBVxnnWf6jhWyXegtDM.html>
- ¹³⁸ “Coal Mining And Local Livelihoods”, Prajna Mishra & Sujit Mishra, in *Economic and Political Weekly*, 2014, pp. 25-26: <http://www.epw.in/commentary/coal-mining-and-local-livelihoods.html>
- ¹³⁹ 2011 Census of India: <http://censusindia.gov.in/>
- ¹⁴⁰ “Countering Coal? Community Forest Rights and Coal Mining Regions of India”, Kalpavriksh and Greenpeace India, Oct. 2012: <http://www.greenpeace.org/india/Global/india/report/Countering-coal.pdf>
- ¹⁴² “Pachhwara Coal Mines: A Tale of Disguised Privatisation, Corporate Malpractice and Exploitation of Adivasi Peasants”, Peoples Democracy, June 7, 2015: http://peoplesdemocracy.in/2015/0607_pd/pachhwara-coal-mines-tale-disguised-privatisation-corporate-malpractice-and-exploitation
- ¹⁴³ Judgment in Threesamma Jacob v Geologist, Department of Mining & Geology, July 8, 2013: <http://judis.nic.in/supremecourt/imgs1.aspx?filename=40542>
- ¹⁴⁴ “Coal Mining Banned In India's Mahan Forest: Campaigners Claim Victory”, Countercurrents, Apr. 4, 2014: <http://www.countercurrents.org/aroy050415.htm>
- ¹⁴⁵ “Standing Up To Abuses In The Coal-Mining Communities Of India”, Amnesty International UK, Aug. 5, 2014: <http://www.amnesty.org.uk/india-coal-mining-human-rights-ativasi-soni-sori>
- ¹⁴⁶ “The South African Coal Industry”, *ESI Africa*, 2004, p. 20: <http://www.xmpconsulting.com/articles/Article%20SA%20COAL.pdf>
- ¹⁴⁷ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁴⁸ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁴⁹ “The True Cost of Coal in South Africa”, Greenpeace, Oct. 2011: <http://www.greenpeace.org/africa/en/News/news/The-True-Cost-of-Coal/>
- ¹⁵⁰ “Financing of Kusile and Medupi power plants, South Africa: A research paper prepared for BankTrack and Pacific Environment”, Profundo Economic Research, 26 Oct. 2010: <http://pacificenvironment.org/downloads/Profundo%20Research%20Financing%20of%20Kusile%20and%20Medupi.pdf>
- ¹⁵¹ 107 of 1998
- ¹⁵² S 2 (4) (j)
- ¹⁵³ S 2 (4) (a)
- ¹⁵⁴ 2 (4)(p)
- ¹⁵⁵ “Slow Poison: Air pollution, public health and failing governance”, groundWork, June 2014: [http://www.groundwork.org.za/specialreports/Slow%20Poison%20\(2014\)%20groundWork.pdf](http://www.groundwork.org.za/specialreports/Slow%20Poison%20(2014)%20groundWork.pdf); “The health impact of coal”, groundWork, May 2014: <http://www.groundwork.org.za/specialreports/groundWork%20The%20Health%20Impact%20of%20Coal%20final%2020%20May%202014.pdf>
- ¹⁵⁶ “Eskom makes Mpumalanga sick”, *Mail & Guardian*, July 2, 2014: <http://mg.co.za/article/2014-07-02-eskom-making-mpumalanga-sick>
- ¹⁵⁷ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁵⁸ “Health impacts and social costs of Eskom’s proposed non-compliance with South Africa’s air emission standards”, Greenpeace, 2014: http://www.greenpeace.org/africa/Global/africa/publications/Health%20impacts%20of%20Eskom%20applications%202014%20_final.pdf
- ¹⁵⁹ *Ibid.*, pp. 15-16
- ¹⁶⁰ “How Eskom’s coal kills”, June 20, 2014, *Mail & Guardian*: <http://mg.co.za/article/2014-06-19-power-stations-are-deadly-internal-report-reveals>
- ¹⁶¹ “Eskom makes Mpumalanga sick”, *supra* note 156
- ¹⁶² “Sasol coal miners seek damages over lung disease”, *Business Day*, April 3, 2015: <http://www.bdlive.co.za/business/industrials/2015/04/03/sasol-coal-miners-seek-damages-over-lung-disease>
- ¹⁶³ “Coal and water futures in South Africa: the case for protecting headwater in the Enkangala grasslands”, World Wide Fund, 2011: http://awsassets.wwf.org.za/downloads/wwf_coal_water_report_2011_web.pdf
- ¹⁶⁴ “Power crisis undermines future of Heidelberg farmers”, *Mail & Guardian*, 8 May 2015: <http://mg.co.za/article/2015-05-07-power-crisis-undermines-future-of-heidelberg-farmers>; *see also* “Coal mining destroying arable land”, 14 July 2014, eNCA: <http://www.enca.com/south-africa/mining-impacts-farming-output>
- ¹⁶⁵ “Water Hungry Coal”, Greenpeace Africa, 2012, p. 8: <http://www.greenpeace.org/africa/en/Multimedia/slideshows/Water-Hungry-Coal/>

-
- ¹⁶⁶ “As new environmental laws for mines start coming into effect, confusion reigns”, Centre for Environmental Rights, Sep. 4, 2014: <http://cer.org.za/news/as-new-environmental-laws-for-mines-start-coming-into-effect-confusion-reigns>
- ¹⁶⁷ “Mining - the fox is in charge of the hen house”, Daily Maverick, Oct. 18, 2015: <http://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2015-10-18-health-e-news-mining-the-fox-is-in-charge-of-the-hen-house>
- ¹⁶⁸ “Vitol and coal trading: Challenges of human rights due diligence in the supply chain”, Bench Marks Foundation & Bread for the World, 2015. (Coal of Africa is a supplier to Vitol): <http://www.corporatejustice.org/Vitol-and-coal-trading-Challenges-of-human-rights-due-diligence-in-the-supply.html>
- ¹⁶⁹ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁷⁰ “Coal’s hidden water cost to South Africa”, Greenpeace, 2012: <http://www.greenpeace.org/africa/Global/africa/publications/coal/CoalsHiddenWaterCost.pdf>
- ¹⁷¹ “Waterberg coalfields: Land of plenty?”, *Mining Mirror*, Nov. 1, 2012: http://www.srk.co.za/files/File/South-Africa/pressreleases/2012/11_November_2012/mining_mirror_waterberg_coalfields_land_of_plenty_01_nov_2012_p_26-29.pdf
- ¹⁷² “Effects of Mining”, Environment.co.za, Apr. 20, 2015: <http://www.environment.co.za/mining-2/effects-of-mining.html>
- ¹⁷³ *See, e.g.*, “Departments admit to acid mine slip up”, *Mail & Guardian*, Aug. 28, 2015, : <http://mg.co.za/article/2015-08-27-departments-admit-to-acid-water-slip-up>
- ¹⁷⁴ “Coal mining destroying arable land”, *supra* note 164; *see also* “Coal’s hidden water cost to South Africa”, *supra* note 170
- ¹⁷⁵ “Coal mining in South Africa is threatening food security”, Bench Marks Foundation, Aug. 19, 2014: http://www.bench-marks.org.za/press/food_security.pdf; *see also* “South Africa Seeks to Move Corn Belt as Coal Gobbles Land”, *Bloomberg*, Apr. 1, 2015: <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-04-01/south-africa-seeks-to-move-corn-belt-west-as-coal-gobbles-land>
- ¹⁷⁶ Interview with Zama Ntuli, September 28, 2015.
- ¹⁷⁷ “Women stand their ground against big coal”, Samantha Hargreaves and Hibist Kassa, for WoMin, on South Africa Civil Society Information Service, Feb. 2, 2015: <http://sacsis.org.za/site/article/2266?frommailing=1>; *see also* response by companies at: “Southern African grassroots women protest coal companies' negative social, health, environmental impacts; Sasol and Vale respond”, Apr. 2015, Business and Human Right Resource Centre: <http://business-humanrights.org/en/southern-african-grassroots-women-protest-coal-companies-negative-social-health-environmental-impacts-sasol-and-vale-respond>
- ¹⁷⁸ “Pourquoi Engie renonce à se développer dans le charbon”, *Le Figaro* (France), Oct. 14, 2015 : <http://www.lefigaro.fr/societes/2015/10/14/20005-20151014ARTFIG00267-pourquoi-engie-renonce-a-se-developper-dans-le-charbon.php>
- ¹⁷⁹ “Mines’ grievance mechanisms intimidate stakeholders and are ineffective”, Bench Marks Foundation, Aug. 18, 2014: http://www.bench-marks.org.za/press/grievance_mechanisms.pdf; *see also* responses of BHP Billiton, Anglo American at: “So. African NGO report raises concerns regarding negative community impacts of coal mining; Anglo American and Nedbank respond”, Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, Oct. 2014: <http://business-humanrights.org/en/so-african-ngo-report-raises-concerns-regarding-negative-community-impacts-of-coal-mining-anglo-american-and-nedbank-respond>
- ¹⁸⁰ “Our future - make it work: National Development Plan 2030”, National Planning Commission, Government of South Africa: http://www.poa.gov.za/news/Documents/NPC_National_Development_Plan_Vision_2030_lo-res.pdf
- ¹⁸¹ “Case Study on the Remediation of the Defunct Coal Mine Arbor Colliery, in Mpumalanga South Africa”, Chris Waygood, Mike Palmer & Rod Schwab, paper presented at 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage, 2006: <http://www.asmr.us/Publications/Conference%20Proceedings/2006/2281-Waygood-ZA.pdf>
- ¹⁸² Reconstruction and Development Programme, a post-apartheid policy framework to address poverty and shortfalls in social services.
- ¹⁸³ “The New Amendments to the Implementing Regulations of the Law on Environment: Huge Expansion in the Use of Coal, and Serious Health and Environmental Toll”, Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights & other groups, May 18, 2015: <http://eipr.org/en/pressrelease/2015/05/18/2390>
- ¹⁸⁴ “Egypt to import coal despite environmental concerns”, *Al-Monitor*, Apr. 4, 2014: <http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ar/originals/2014/04/egypt-coal-import-energy-environment-pollution.html>
- ¹⁸⁵ Communication with Amena Sharaf, Researcher at Egyptian Center for Economic and Social Rights, Aug. 16, 2015
- ¹⁸⁶ Interview with Ahmed el Droubi, Cairo, Egypt, Aug. 24, 2015.
- ¹⁸⁷ “The New Amendments to the Implementing Regulations of the Law on Environment: Huge Expansion in the Use of Coal, and Serious Health and Environmental Toll”, Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights, May 18, 2015: <http://eipr.org/en/pressrelease/2015/05/18/2390>

¹⁸⁸ *Ibid.*

¹⁸⁹ Parliament was dissolved by the Supreme Court in June 2012. The country has been governed without a Parliament for over three years. Parliamentary elections are now underway.

¹⁹⁰ “The enabling atmosphere for coal in Egypt”, *Mada Masr*, June 25, 2014:

<http://www.madamasr.com/opinion/environment/enabling-atmosphere-coal-egypt>

¹⁹¹ “The New Amendments to the Implementing Regulations of the Law on Environment: Huge Expansion in the Use of Coal, and Serious Health and Environmental Toll”, *supra* note 187

¹⁹² *Ibid.*

¹⁹³ *Ibid.*

¹⁹⁴ “Despite widespread objections, government insists on passing a law “preventing” peaceful assembly, and refers for Presidential ratification”, Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights & 18 other NGOs, Nov. 24, 2013:

<http://eipr.org/en/pressrelease/2013/11/24/1882>

¹⁹⁵ “Egypt: Deeply Restrictive New Assembly Law”, Human Rights Watch, Nov. 26, 2013:

<http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/11/26/egypt-deeply-restrictive-new-assembly-law>

¹⁹⁶ Skype interviews, June 2015.

¹⁹⁷ “Energy Subsidy Reform: Lessons and Implications”, International Monetary Fund, Jan. 28, 2013:

<http://www.imf.org/external/np/pp/eng/2013/012813.pdf>

¹⁹⁸ “The Social Cost of Coal: Implications for the World Bank”, Climate Advisors, Oct. 2011:

<http://www.climateadvisers.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/2011-10-The-Social-Cost-of-Coal.pdf>. *See also The True Cost of Coal: How people and the planet are paying the price for the world's dirtiest fuel*, Greenpeace, 2008 (with case studies on Colombia, India, South Africa and other countries): <http://www.sehn.org/tccpdf/coaltruecost.pdf>

¹⁹⁹ “The external costs of coal mining: the case of collieries supplying Kusile power station”, Nonophile P Nkambule & James N Blignaut, Department of Economics, Univ. of Pretoria, in *Journal of Energy in Southern Africa*, Nov. 2012:

<http://www.erc.uct.ac.za/jesa/volume23/23-4jesa-nkambule-blignaut.pdf>

²⁰⁰ “Mortality in Appalachian Coal Mining Regions: The Value of Statistical Life Lost”, Michael Hendryx, West Virginia Univ. & Melissa Ahern, Washington State Univ., in *Public Health Reports*, July-Aug. 2009:

<http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2693168/>

²⁰¹ “Frequently Asked Questions”, Cost of Carbon (joint project of Environmental Defense Fund, Institute for Policy Integrity, and Natural Resources Defense Council): <http://costofcarbon.org/faq>

²⁰² “Estimated social cost of climate change not accurate, Stanford scientists say”, Stanford Report, Jan. 12, 2015:

<http://news.stanford.edu/news/2015/january/emissions-social-costs-011215.html>

²⁰³ *Compare* “The Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in South Africa: A case study”, Environmental Monitoring Group (South Africa) and Both ENDS (Netherlands), 2010:

http://www.bothends.org/uploaded_files/uploadlibraryitem/1case_study_South_Africa_updated.pdf

²⁰⁴ https://www.advancedenergyforlife.com/sites/default/files/Peabody-EnergyPoverty-Ad_0.jpg

²⁰⁵ “All talk, no action: the coal industry and energy poverty”, Australian Institute, Nov. 6, 2014:

<http://www.tai.org.au/content/all-talk-no-action-coal-industry-and-energy-poverty>

²⁰⁶ “Poverty and Mortality Disparities in Central Appalachia: Mountaintop Mining and Environmental Justice”, Michael Hendryx, West Virginia University, in *Journal of Health Disparities Research and Practice*, Spring 2011:

<http://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1005&context=jhdrp>

²⁰⁷ “What environmentalists get wrong about Big Coal”, *Salon*, Apr. 5, 2015:

http://www.salon.com/2015/04/05/what_environmentalists_get_wrong_about_big_coal/

²⁰⁸ “The Socioeconomic Impact of Coal in the Appalachian Region of Kentucky”, Laura Oxley, Martin School of Public Policy & Administration, University of Kentucky, Spring 2014:

http://www.martin.uky.edu/centers_research/Capstones_2014/Oxley.pdf

²⁰⁹ article 11 (1)

²¹⁰ “General Comment No. 15: The right to water”, UN Committee on Economic, Social & Cultural Rights, Jan. 20,

2003: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/water/docs/CESCR_GC_15.pdf

²¹¹ interview, Johannesburg, South Africa, 29 September 2015.

²¹² “Unlicensed coal mines supply Eskom”, SAPA, 15 Apr. 2013: <http://beta.iol.co.za/business/companies/unlicensed-coal-mines-supply-eskom-1500171>

²¹³ interview, Centre for Environmental Rights, Cape Town, South Africa, 2 October 2015.

²¹⁴ “Joint Statement on Bettercoal Assessment”, Arbeitsgruppe Schweiz Kolumbien, World Development Movement & 4 other NGOs, Nov. 13, 2014:

http://www.askonline.ch/fileadmin/user_upload/documents/Thema_Wirtschaft_und_Menschenrechte/Bergbau_Rohstoff/Bergbau_Kolumbien/141113_Joint_Statement_on_Bettercoal_audit_of_Drummond.pdf

²¹⁵ “Joint Statement on the Bettercoal Initiative”, ActionAid, FIAN and 25 other NGOs, May 19, 2014: http://www.fian.org/fileadmin/media/publications/140519_Joint_statement_on_Better_Coal_final.pdf

²¹⁶ “What environmentalists get wrong about Big Coal”, *supra* note 207

²¹⁷ *Ibid.*

²¹⁸ interview, Johannesburg, South Africa, 29 September 2015.

²¹⁹ “Just Transition must be back into the Paris draft negotiating text”, International Trade Union Confederation, Aug. 3, 2015: <http://www.ituc-csi.org/just-transition-must-be-back-into?lang=en>

²²⁰ In 2010, the exact figure was 73,618 persons directly employed in the coal industry. “Overview of the South African Coal Value Chain”, Oct. 2011, page iv, available at <http://www.sanedi.org.za/archived/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/sacrm%20value%20chain%20overview.pdf>

²²¹ “South African labour’s response to climate change: the threat of green neo-liberal capitalism”, Jacklyn Cock, Society, Work and Development Institute, Univ. of the Witwatersrand, 2012: <http://www.wits.ac.za/academic/humanities/swop/19296/>

²²² *Ibid.*

²²³ “Jobs After Coal: A Just Transition For New Zealand Communities”, Coal Action Network Aotearoa, Apr. 2015: https://coalactionnetworkaotearoa.files.wordpress.com/2015/05/jac_2015_final-low-res2.pdf

²²⁴ “South African labour’s response to climate change: the threat of green neo-liberal capitalism”, *supra* note 221